Community and population-based interventions to reduce stigma associated with depression, anxiety and suicide: a rapid review

N Reavley A Jorm



An **Evidence Check** review brokered by the Sax Institute for beyondblue and funded through donations from The Movember Foundation.

August 2013



This rapid review was brokered by the Sax Institute.

This report was prepared by:

Nicola Reavley and Anthony Jorm Melbourne School of Population and Global Health University of Melbourne, Australia.

August 2013.

© Sax Institute 2013.

This work is copyright. No part may be reproduced by any process except in accordance with the provisions of the *Copyright Act 1968*.

Enquiries regarding this report may be directed to:

Director Knowledge Exchange Division Sax Institute www.saxinstitute.org.au knowledge.exchange@saxinstitute.org.au T: +61 2 95145950 F: +61 2 95145951

Suggested Citation:

Reavley N, Jorm A. Community and population-based interventions to reduce stigma associated with depression, anxiety and suicide: an Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute (www.saxinstitute.org.au) for beyondblue 2013.

Disclaimer:

This **Evidence Check** review was produced using the Evidence Check methodology in response to specific questions from the commissioning agency. It is not necessarily a comprehensive review of all literature relating to the topic area. It was current at the time of production (but not necessarily at the time of publication). It is reproduced for general information and third parties rely upon it at their own risk.

Contents

EX	ECUT	IVE SU	MMARY	5	
	Intro	oductic	on	5	
	Met	hods		5	
	Evidence of effectiveness of interventions				
	Gap	os in kn	owledge	6	
	Dire	ctions	for future research	7	
1			n		
	1.1		alence of depression, anxiety disorders and suicide in Australia		
	1.2		a and discrimination associated with depression, anxiety disorders and suicide		
	1.2	1.2.1	Stigmatising attitudes		
			Population-level changes in stigmatising attitudes		
	1.3		of the review		
2					
3					
-	3.1		tiveness outcomes and measurement		
	0.1	3.1.1	National community campaigns		
		3.1.2	Regional community campaigns		
		3.1.3	In-person psycho-education		
		3.1.4	Web-based interventions		
		3.1.5	School-based interventions	23	
		3.1.6	Workplace-based interventions	24	
		3.1.7	Interventions targeted to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations	26	
		3.1.7	Interventions targeted to CALD populations	26	
		3.1.9	Interventions targeted to health professionals	28	
		3.1.10) Overall summary	30	
	3.2	Gaps	in knowledge	32	
		3.2.1	Evaluation and high-quality research designs	32	
		3.2.2	Interventions targeting anxiety disorders	32	
		3.2.3	Evidence for impact on discrimination outcomes	32	
		3.2.4	Long-term follow-up	32	
		3.2.5	Studies targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities	32	
		3.2.6	Studies addressing suicide stigma		
		3.2.7	Gender-based sensitivity or priority		
	3.3	3.3 Directions for future research			
		3.3.1	National and regional community campaigns		
		3.3.2	Psycho-education and web-based interventions	34	

	3.3.3	Anti-stigma interventions in health services, schools, tertiary education institutions ar workplaces			
	3.3.4	Interventions to target key groups	35		
	3.3.5	Gender-based sensitivity or priority	35		
	3.3.6	Interventions that target specific mental illnesses	35		
	3.3.7	A population survey of behaviours towards people with depression, anxiety disorder and those impacted by suicide			
	3.3.8	Exploration of the impact of interventions that involve contact with people with depression or anxiety disorders	36		
	3.3.9	Exploration of the focus of anti-stigma education	37		
	3.3.10	Evaluation of anti-stigma campaigns at a population level	37		
	3.3.11	Evaluations to include high-quality research designs	37		
	3.3.12	Barriers and enablers	38		
4	References		39		
Ap	Appendix A44				

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Introduction

The 2007 Australian National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing (NSMHWB) estimated the 12month prevalence rate for anxiety disorders to be 14.4% (10.8% in males and 17.9% in females), while the rate for affective disorders (depression, dysthymia, bipolar affective disorder) was estimated to be 6.2% (5.3% in males and 7.1% in females). In Australia in 2011, there were 2,273 deaths from suicide. People with depression and anxiety disorders must cope with their symptoms and also with stigma and discrimination. Stigma is complex, has many components and varies according to disorder. The 2011 National Survey of Mental Health Literacy and Stigma assessed attitudes to a range of mental disorders including depression, social phobia and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). Results revealed that stigma perceived in others (perceived stigma) was greater than personally-held attitudes (personal stigma). Desire for social distance was most common for the items relating to working closely with a person with depression or an anxiety disorder (PTSD or social phobia) or having the person marry into one's family. The aim of this review is to examine the evidence of effectiveness of community and population-based interventions to reduce stigma associated with depression, anxiety and suicide.

Methods

Interventions to review were identified by searching PubMed, PsycInfo, the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews and grey literature. The interventions reviewed were limited to those which specifically targeted depression and anxiety disorders, or which targeted mental illness more broadly but included an assessment of changes in stigmatising attitudes towards depression, anxiety disorders or suicide. Resulting interventions were divided into subcategories according to the target population (national or regional community campaigns or individuals within particular population groups, such as culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) communities), the mode of delivery (in-person or webbased) and the intervention setting (workplaces, schools, tertiary education institutions). Evidence for gender-based differences was also considered.

Evidence of effectiveness of interventions

In grading the evidence, the following classifications were used: (1) **Sufficient evidence** from welldesigned research, (2) **Limited evidence** from studies of varying quality, (3) **Inconclusive evidence** due to inadequate research or research of insufficient quality, (4) **Likely to be effective** based on low quality studies or parallel evidence and where the results are unlikely to be due to chance (5) **May be effective** based on low quality studies or parallel evidence and where the results are probably not due to chance. The results showed (in order of level of evidence) are given in Table 1 below:

Table 1. Evidence of effectiveness of interventions

Intervention	Components of stigma reduced	Level of evidence
Psycho-education interventions	Stigmatising attitudes towards depression, including blaming the person, beliefs about dangerousness and the desire for social distance	Sufficient
School-based interventions	Stigmatising attitudes towards suicidal peers and suicide prevention	Sufficient
Web-based interventions	Personal stigma to depression	Limited
In-person psycho-education (particularly Mental Health First Aid) and web-based interventions	Stigmatising attitudes towards depression in CALD communities, including personal stigma and desire for social distance	Limited
Interventions targeted to health professionals	Stigma towards depression and suicide (including attitudes to working with people with depression and suicidal ideation or behaviour)	Limited
Workplace anti-stigma interventions (particularly Mental Health First Aid)	Desire for social distance from someone with depression	Limited
National and regional community campaigns	Stigmatising attitudes to depression or anxiety disorders	Inconclusive
School-based interventions	Stigmatising attitudes towards depression and anxiety disorders	Inconclusive
Workplace-based suicide prevention interventions		Inconclusive
Interventions targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities	Suicide stigma	Inconclusive
Regional campaigns targeting suicide stigma	Behaviour change (suicidal acts or help seeking)	May be effective

Gaps in knowledge

There are significant gaps in research on interventions to address stigmatising attitudes towards depression, anxiety disorders and suicide, particularly in the areas of:

- Evaluation and high-quality research designs, including randomised and cluster randomised trials, and long-term follow-up and cost-effectiveness analyses
- Interventions addressing stigmatising attitudes to anxiety disorders
- Studies addressing stigmatising attitudes to those who have previously attempted suicide or those bereaved by suicide
- Evidence of the impact of interventions on discriminatory and supportive behaviours, rather than on attitudes alone
- Refresher training sessions for interventions that have evidence of short-term effectiveness
- Studies targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities
- Studies specifically addressing how best to recruit males (who are less likely to volunteer to participate in mental health interventions).

Directions for future research

Successfully addressing stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide is likely to involve a multifaceted approach, with different types of interventions targeted to different groups. National or regional community campaigns are likely to play a key role in changing the broad cultural context surrounding people with depression, anxiety disorders and suicidal ideation. However, psycho-education interventions (in-person or web-based) targeted towards people who are most likely to be in contact with people with these disorders or who are at high risk themselves are likely to have greater effects at the individual level.

Successfully addressing stigma requires:

- Taking action in multiple settings. These include communities, health services, workplaces, schools and tertiary education institutions. However, further work is needed to explore the factors that motivate people to participate in opt-in interventions. Engaging decision makers is essential to implementation of anti-stigma programs in these settings
- Targeting key groups, such as those who have the power to make decisions that impact on the lives of people with depression and anxiety disorders. For example, an employer may decide whether to employ a person with a history of depression, or a landlord may decide whether to rent a property to that person
- Exploring issues around male participation in 'opt-in' mental health interventions and what might motivate them to participate. An advantage of school, tertiary education institutions and workplace-based interventions (particularly those in male-dominated workplaces) is that they are more likely to reach males
- Developing culturally appropriate interventions to address stigma in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations. This is in the context of the relatively high rates of psychological distress and suicide in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities
- Addressing stigma and discrimination to specific mental illnesses. Stigma varies according to disorder, with, for example, people with schizophrenia seen as 'more dangerous' than those with social phobia. There is evidence that the general public is likely to associate the term 'mental illness' with more severe disorders such as schizophrenia and bipolar disorder.

Preparatory work for anti-stigma interventions should:

• Involve a population study of discrimination. The study should have a representative sample, cover the broad range of supportive and discrimination experiences and their impacts on people with depression, anxiety disorders, suicidal ideation and those impacted by suicide. Evidence from such a study could provide much-needed input into the design of anti-stigma interventions, including information on which key groups to target and how best to do this (including using positive messages about supportive actions).

Future research and evaluation should involve:

- High-quality research designs and evaluation of those interventions that are implemented. These include randomised and cluster randomised controlled trials that include measures of behaviour change and long-term follow-up. Interventions to address suicide stigma should include an assessment of the impact on help seeking behaviours and suicide attempts. Evaluation should also incorporate cost-effectiveness analyses where appropriate
- Ongoing periodic assessments of experiences of discrimination at a population level. This is necessary to address gaps in evidence and evaluate national or regional community campaigns that aim to target stigmatising attitudes towards depression, anxiety and suicide

- An assessment of the issues around sustainability. A consistent limitation in the identified studies is that there is rarely adequate funding to support anti-stigma interventions in an on-ongoing way
- Exploration of the impact of interventions involving contact with people with depression and anxiety disorders and those who have previously attempted suicide. While there is evidence that such interventions are effective in the case of severe mental illness (e.g. schizophrenia), it is not known whether such interventions are effective in reducing stigma towards depression, anxiety disorders and suicide
- Further exploration of the impact of education that emphasises depression and anxiety disorders as 'real illnesses' that are no different from other types of diseases. There is some evidence that this approach may increase some aspects of stigma (e.g. belief in dangerousness).

1 Introduction

1.1 Prevalence of depression, anxiety disorders and suicide in Australia

The 2007 Australian National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing estimated that affective, anxiety and substance use disorders affect 20% of Australians (17.6% of males and 22.3% of females) aged 16–85 in any 12-month period.¹ The 12-month prevalence rate for anxiety disorders was estimated to be 14.4% (10.8% in males and 17.9% in females), while the rate for affective disorders was 6.2% (5.3% in males and 7.1% in females). The lifetime prevalence rate for all disorders was estimated to be 45.5 per cent.

In Australia in 2011, there were 2273 deaths from suicide, with 76% of these males.² In 2011, the age standardised male suicide rate (which is subject to revision) was 15.3 deaths per 100,000, while the female rate was 4.8 deaths per 100,000. For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander males, the age standardised suicide rate was 2.5 times that of the non-Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population, while for females the rate was 3.4 times higher.

Mental illnesses are the main source of disability burden worldwide and their impact begins early in life.³ In Australia in 2003, depression and anxiety disorders accounted for 10% of the total burden of disease in women and 4.8% in men. In women, depression and anxiety disorders were the leading causes of burden of disease.⁴ In men, depression and anxiety disorders were the third largest causes of burden of disease after ischaemic heart disease and diabetes.

1.2 Stigma and discrimination associated with depression, anxiety disorders and suicide

Many people with depression and anxiety disorders experience social and economic hardship as a direct result of their illness. They must cope with their symptoms and also with stigma and discrimination that result from misconceptions about these illnesses. These issues are a key concern of people with depression and anxiety disorders.^{5,6} Many people suffering from high levels of symptoms may not seek help due to embarrassment or the belief that others will think badly of them.^{7,8} Stigma may also compound the experience of psychological distress and may adversely affect personal relationships and the ability to achieve educational and vocational goals.^{9–11}

1.2.1 Stigmatising attitudes

Stigmatising attitudes towards mental disorders have been conceptualised and measured in a variety of ways. Although stigma is often discussed as a single concept, cumulative evidence clearly indicates that it is complex and multidimensional.^{12–14} A number of components of stigma have been identified, including personal stigma, stigma perceived in others, internalised self-stigma, perception that mental disorders are due to weakness, reluctance to disclose to others, perceived dangerousness, desire for social control, goodwill and desire for social distance.¹⁵ Several scales assess stigma although many of these refer to 'mental illness' in their questions, such as the Mental Illness: Clinicians Attitudes Scale (MICA:¹⁶) or the Stigma Scale.¹⁷ One of the more common measures is the Social Distance Scale (SDS:¹⁸), which assesses the desire to avoid contact with a particular group of people. Other measures that may be used to assess stigma towards depression and anxiety disorders include the Depression Stigma Scale (DSS:¹²), the Generalised Anxiety Stigma Scale (GASS:¹⁹) and the

Self-Stigma of Depression Scale (SSDS:²⁰). More recent work in this area has involved the measurement of experiences of discrimination²¹ and suicide stigma.²²

The DSS is commonly used in Australia. It incorporates measures of personally held beliefs and beliefs perceived in others. The personal stigma items are:

- 1: People with a problem like (John/Jenny)'s could snap out of it if they wanted
- 2: A problem like (John/Jenny)'s is a sign of personal weakness
- 3: (John/Jenny)'s problem is not a real medical illness
- 4: People with a problem like (John/Jenny)'s are dangerous
- 5: It is best to avoid people with a problem like (John/Jenny)'s so that you don't develop this problem
- 6: People with a problem like (John/Jenny)'s are unpredictable
- 7: If I had a problem like (John/Jenny)'s I would not tell anyone
- 8: I would not employ someone if I knew they had a problem like (John/Jenny)'s
- 9: I would not vote for a politician if I knew they had suffered a problem like (John/Jenny)'s.

The perceived stigma items covered the same statements but started with "Most other people believe that..."

Providing further support for the need to explore and address the multi-dimensional nature of stigma, recent work using Exploratory Structural Equation Modelling has shown that personal and perceived stigma each comprise two components: a 'Weak not sick' component and a 'Dangerous/unpredictable' component.²³

The 2011 National Survey of Mental Health Literacy and Stigma examined stigmatising attitudes to people with depression and anxiety disorders.²⁴ In this telephone survey, more than 6000 randomly-selected members of the general community were read a vignette describing a person with one of the following illnesses: depression, depression with suicidal thoughts, early schizophrenia, chronic schizophrenia, social phobia and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). After being presented with the vignette, respondents were presented with the DSS and SDS. The results showed that:

- Perceived stigma was higher than personal stigma for depression and anxiety disorders
- Perceptions of discrimination, dangerousness and unpredictability were generally highest for chronic schizophrenia, while beliefs in the problem as a sign of personal weakness or 'not a real medical illness' were generally higher for social phobia than for other illnesses
- For both personal and perceived stigma, across all illnesses, the statements with which respondents were most likely to agree or strongly agree involved a perception of unpredictability, the belief that it is better not disclose the problem, and the belief that it is better not to employ someone with the problem
- Desire for social distance was most common for the items relating to working closely with a person with a mental illness or having the person marry into one's family
- Desire for social distance was highest for chronic schizophrenia and lowest for social phobia and PTSD.

These results provide further support for the importance of addressing stigma and discrimination to specific mental disorders rather than 'mental illness' generally, a term which the public tends to associate with schizophrenia.²⁵ These different beliefs may be more, or less, entrenched in the population and may result in different patterns and severity of discrimination.

The issue of stigma and suicide is complex. As with other mental illnesses, such as depression and anxiety disorders, stigmatising attitudes, either personal or perceived, may lead an individual to hide how they are feeling and to avoid seeking help.²⁶ Stigma may also add to the burden of someone who has attempted suicide, as well as those bereaved by suicide. Studies of suicide-related stigma may address one or more of these aspects.^{22,27} While many interventions that aim to reduce stigma related to depression and anxiety disorders focus on changing attitudes about the negative attributes of the person with the disorder (or a desire to shun the person with the disorder), many suicide prevention programs aim to stigmatise the act of suicide itself, while de-stigmatising help seeking for suicidal ideation.²⁸

As a result of stigmatising attitudes, many people with depression and anxiety disorders struggle to access services, including health, housing, welfare and legal services, and face barriers to participation in work, higher education and social relationships.^{11,29-31} People with mental illness, including those with depression and anxiety disorders, commonly report discrimination from health professionals that may adversely impact on their recovery.³²

1.2.2 Population-level changes in stigmatising attitudes

Stigmatising attitudes to depression and depression with suicidal thoughts were assessed in both the 2003–2004 and 2011 National Surveys of Mental Health Literacy and Stigma, allowing for an assessment of changes over an eight-year period. The results showed decreases in social distance scores for depression and depression with suicidal thoughts and increases in beliefs about dangerousness and unpredictability.³³ A recent review of studies of changes in attitudes to mental illness in the general population in a number of countries found that these have not changed or, in some cases, have appeared to increase.³⁴

1.3 Aim of the review

The aim of this review was to examine the evidence of effectiveness of community and populationbased interventions to reduce stigma associated with depression, anxiety and suicide.

2 Methods

Interventions to review were identified by searching PubMed, PsycInfo, the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews and grey literature.

An initial search of Pub Med was conducted using the following search terms: (mental disorder OR mental illness OR depression OR anxiety OR suicide[Title/Abstract]) AND (stigma* OR anti-stigma OR anti-stigma OR attitudes[Title/Abstract]), with search results limited to reviews published in the past five years. This search returned 499 results. Of these, 39 studies were identified for further checking of abstracts and full-text articles. A search of PsycInfo using the following terms: ab(mental disorder OR mental illness OR depression OR anxiety OR suicide) AND ab(stigma* OR anti-stigma OR anti stigma OR attitudes) AND review identified an additional nine references (once duplicates were removed) for checking.

The broader search terms 'mental illness' and 'mental disorders' were used in the initial searches, as most reviews combine studies of interventions to target a range of mental illnesses.

A follow-up search was conducted to identify studies not likely to be included in recent reviews. The search terms were: (depression OR anxiety OR suicide[Title/Abstract]) AND (stigma* OR anti-stigma OR anti stigma OR attitudes[Title/Abstract]) AND (intervention OR program OR campaign). The search was limited to studies conducted since 1 January 2009. Overall, 224 search results were returned and 21 abstracts identified. These were checked against the reference lists of included reviews. A search of PsycInfo using the following terms: ab(depression OR anxiety OR suicide) AND ab(stigma* OR anti-stigma OR anti stigma OR attitudes) AND ab(intervention OR program OR campaign) identified an additional seven references (once duplicates were removed) for checking. Subsequently, searches with no date limit for literature relating to specific population groups or intervention settings used additional specific terms: (multicultural OR aboriginal OR indigenous), (work OR workplace OR employ*), (school OR university OR college). These searches identified a further eight abstracts.

Grey literature was searched through Google searches of <u>www.google.com</u>, <u>www.google.com</u>, <u>www.google.co.nz</u> and <u>www.google.co.uk</u>, using the terms (depression OR anxiety OR suicide) AND (stigma* OR anti-stigma OR anti stigma OR attitudes) AND (campaign OR intervention OR program). The top 50 websites produced by this search were scrutinised for information relevant to the review. The titles of interventions reported in these top 50 websites were entered into Google to identify any additional relevant references to these interventions, and to find any evaluations of these interventions. Links to websites in the top 50 websites produced by the search judged to be potentially relevant were also examined for content pertinent to the review. This search identified two additional studies. Reference lists and citations of included reviews and studies were also checked. In addition, trial registers were searched to identify studies that are ongoing or completed but unpublished (including the ANZ Clinical Trials Register and the US clinicaltrials.gov). No further studies were identified via these searches.

The interventions reviewed were limited to those that specifically targeted depression and anxiety disorders, or that targeted mental illness more broadly but which also included an assessment of changes in stigmatising attitudes towards depression, anxiety disorders or suicide. For the purposes of this review, for the studies relating to depression and anxiety disorders, stigmatising attitudes were defined as those relating to negative attributes of the person with the disorder, or a desire to shun the person with the disorder. They also covered measures of stigma relating to seeking professional treatment, but not attitudes to treatments per se.

Interventions relating to the attitudes of specific populations other than adults, adolescents, older people, CALD and socially disadvantaged populations were not included. This includes combat

veterans. Interventions were included if participants had high symptom levels, but interventions in those with diagnosed disorders and those accessed via clinical services were not included.

In compiling the review, preference was given to reviewing recent meta-analyses or systematic reviews where available.

3 Results

3.1 Effectiveness outcomes and measurement

This section of the review aims to answer the following questions:

Which interventions have been shown to be effective in a population or community-level setting, for reducing stigma associated with:

- Depression, and/or
- Anxiety , and /or
- Suicide.

For identified interventions, the outcome measure and criteria for defining effectiveness and an evidence for gender-based differences were indicated. Factors that may be potential barriers and enablers for outcomes of interest were also included.

Anti-stigma initiatives typically take three main approaches: education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes; interpersonal contact with a person with a mental illness; and social activism or protest.³⁵ Interventions were divided into subcategories according to: the target population (national or regional community campaigns or individuals within particular population groups, such as CALD communities); the mode of delivery (in-person or web-based) and the intervention setting (workplaces, schools, tertiary education institutions).

Strength of evidence was assessed according to the framework outlined by Mihalopoulos and colleagues³⁶, which is summarised below. For more detail, see Figure 1. See Appendix A for summary table.

ACE Prevention study evidence classification	NHMRC evidence classification
Sufficient evidence	Well designed research: One level I study† Several level II studies Several level III-1 or III-2
Limited evidence	Studies of varying quality One level II study One level III-1 or III-2 of high quality Several level III-1 or III-2 studies Many level III-3 studies
Inconclusive	Studies of insufficient quality No evidence from level I studies No evidence from level II studies Some Level 111 studies available but poor quality
Likely to be effective	Low-quality studies and parallel evidence Level IV studies
May be effective	Lower-quality studies and parallel evidence Level IV studies
No evidence	No position could be reached

Table 2. Classifying the strength of evidence of intervention studies*

*See Figure 1 for more detail.

†NHMRC levels of evidence:

- I: Evidence obtained from a systematic review of all relevant randomised controlled trials
- II: Evidence obtained from at least one properly designed randomised controlled trial
- III-1; Evidence obtained from well designed pseudo-randomised controlled trials (alternate allocation or some other method)
- III-2: Evidence obtained from comparative studies with concurrent controls and allocation not randomised (cohort studies), case-control studies, or interrupted time series with a control group
- IV: Evidence obtained from either pre-test or post-test case series

Source: Table is based on Haby et al. (2006)

Figure 1. Classifying the strength of evidence of intervention studies

Table 2 Classifying the strength of the evidence: approach adopted in ACE-Prevention

Conventional approach based on epidemiological study design:	Additional categories utilized in the ACE-Prevention study: evidence from Level IV studies, indirect ¹ or parallel evidence ² , and/or from epidemiological modeling
evidence from Level I-III study designs	using a mixture of study designs
"Sufficient evidence of effectiveness"	"Likely to be effective"
Effectiveness is demonstrated by sufficient evidence from	Effectiveness results are based on:
well-designed research:	(a) Sound theoretical rationale and program logic; and
(a) The effect is unlikely to be due to chance (e.g., p < 0.05), and	(b) Level IV seudies, indirect evidence ¹ or parallel evidence ²
(b) the effect is unlikely to be due to bias, e.g., evidence from ³ :	for outcomes; or
-a level I study design;	(c) epidemiological modeling to the desired outcome using a
-several good-quality level II studies; or	mix of evidence types or levels.
-several high-quality level III-1 or III-2 studies from which	The effect is unlikely to be due to chance (the final
effects of bias and confounding can be reasonably excluded on the	uncertainty interval does not include zero and there is no
basis of the design and analysis.	evidence of systematic bias in the supporting studies).
	Implementation of this intervention should be accompanied
	by an appropriate evaluation budget.
"Limited evidence of effectiveness"	"May be effective"
Effectiveness is demonstrated by limited evidence from studies of	Effectiveness results are based on:
varying quality:	(a) Sound theoretical rationale and program logic; or
(a) The effect is probably not due to chance, e.g., p < 0.10, but	(b) Level IV seudies, indirece1 or parallel evidence2 for
bias-although not certainly an explanation for the effect-cannot	outcomes; or
be excluded as a possible explanation; e.g., evidence from3:	(c) epidemiological modeling to the desired outcome using a
-one level II study of uncertain or indifferent quality;	mix of evidence types or levels.
 –evidence from one level III-1 or III-2 study of high quality; –evidence from several level III-1 or III-2 studies of insufficiently 	The effect is probably not due to chance, but bias—although not certainly an explanation for the effect—cannot be
high quality to rule out bias as a possible explanation; or	excluded as a possible explanation.
-evidence from a sizeable number of level III-3 studies that are of	The intervention would benefit from further research and/or
good quality and consistent in suggesting an effect.	pilot studies before implementation.
"Inconclusive evidence of effectiveness"	"No evidence of effectiveness"
Inadequate evidence due to insufficient research or research of	No position could be reached on the likely credentials of this
inadequate quality.	intervention. Further research may be warranted.
No position could be reached on the presence of absence of an effect	
of the intervention (e.g., no evidence from level I or level II studies;	
level III studies are available, but they are few and of poor quality).	

¹Indirect evidence: information that strongly suggests that the evidence exists (e.g., a high and continued investment in food advertising is indirect evidence that there is positive (but proprietary) evidence that food advertisement increases sales of those products (Swinburn et al. 2005).

²Parallel evidence: evidence of intervention effectiveness for another public health issue using similar strategies (e.g., the role of social marketing, regulation, or behavioral change initiatives in tobacco control, sun exposure, speeding, etc.) (Swinburn et al. 2005).

³The evidence classifications below are based on those of the Natl. Health Med. Res. Counc. (2000).

I: evidence obtained from a systematic review of all relevant randomized controlled trials.

II: evidence obtained from at least one properly designed randomized controlled trial.

III-1: evidence obtained from well-designed pseudo-randomized controlled trials (alternate allocation or some other method).

III-2: evidence obtained from comparative studies with concurrent controls and allocation not randomized (cohort studies), case-control studies, or interrupted time series with a control group.

III-3: evidence obtained from comparative studies with historical control, two or more single-arm studies, or interrupted time series without a parallel control group.

IV: evidence obtained from either pretest or posttest case series. Source: Table is based on Haby et al. (2006).

3.1.1 National community campaigns

National community campaigns involve activities carried out at a national level, including mass media campaigns, educating journalists, enlisting prominent people to speak about mental illness, sponsoring artistic and sporting events, and free information through printed materials, telephone services and the internet.

UK Defeat Depression Campaign

This campaign primarily involved newspaper and magazine articles, radio and television programs and other media activities.³⁷ Evaluation involved repeated cross-sectional population surveys.

Level of evidence: ${\sf IV}$

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Outcome measures were largely confined to the assessment of changes in mental health literacy but also assessed agreement with statements about attitudes to depression. The campaign led to an increase in the percentage of people believing that depression is a medical condition like other illnesses.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

UK Changing Minds campaign

This campaign primarily involved newspaper and magazine articles, radio and television programs and other media activities.³⁸ Evaluation involved repeated cross-sectional population surveys.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Outcome measures included an assessment of agreement with statements about attitudes to a range of disorders including depression, panic attacks and phobias. The campaign led to reductions in the beliefs that people with severe depression were 'dangerous to others', 'hard to talk to' and 'feel different to us'. Similar changes were seen for those with panic attacks. The percentage of overall positive opinions increased slightly for severe depression (21%–28%) and panic attacks (31%–36%).

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Summary: National community campaigns

Overall strength of evidence: Inconclusive evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is inadequate research of sufficient quality to indicate whether national community campaigns to reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression or anxiety disorders are effective. This is due to the lack of comparison groups in the identified studies.

Potential barriers and enablers: Barriers to effectiveness include the significant cost of national campaigns and the difficulty in targeting hard-to-reach groups and ensuring that community members get an adequate 'dose' to meaningfully impact on attitudes and behaviours. There are also difficulties involved in evaluation, which is difficult to do in a rigorous way (no available control groups), may be costly and also involves the need for long-term follow-up to assess whether changes in attitudes and behaviours are sustained.

3.1.2 Regional community campaigns

Regional community campaigns involve activities carried out at a regional level, including mass media campaigns and free information through printed materials, telephone services and the internet.

Nuremberg Alliance Against Depression

The Nuremberg Alliance Against Depression, a community campaign conducted from 2001–2002 in the German city of Nuremberg, involved interventions with community providers (e.g. police, clergy, teachers), consumers and their relatives, and a public information campaign.³⁹ Evaluation involved a comparison with the nearby city of Wurzburg, which served as a control.

Level of evidence: III-2

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: After the campaign, residents of Nuremberg were less likely to believe that depression was due to a lack of self-discipline or that the person should 'pull themselves together.⁴⁰ In addition, there was a greater reduction in suicidal acts in Nuremberg than in Wurzburg.⁴¹ These effects persisted a year after the intervention had ended.

Gender-based differences: Although females were more aware of the campaign, there were no gender-based differences in stigmatising attitudes.

Suicide Prevention Weeks study

In a Canadian study, Daigle and colleagues⁴² investigated the impact of Suicide Prevention Weeks held in some regions of Quebec, Canada in 1999, 2000, and 2001. Evaluation involved a telephone survey of 1020 men and a comparison of exposed and non-exposed regions.

Level of evidence: III-2

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Evaluation showed a slight, but nonsignificant effect on the number of calls to a helpline and on the number of admissions during Suicide Prevention Week, but no effect on attitudes (relating to the forbidden nature of suicide, expressing pain and help seeking).

Gender-based differences: This study only involved men.

Summary: Regional community campaigns

Overall strength of evidence: Inconclusive evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is inadequate research of sufficient quality to indicate whether regional community campaigns to reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression or anxiety disorders are effective. Campaigns targeting suicide stigma may be effective as there is some evidence from the identified studies (which involved comparison populations from unexposed regions) that they may impact on behaviour change.

Potential barriers and enablers: Barriers to effectiveness include the difficulty in targeting hard-toreach groups and in ensuring that community members get an adequate 'dose' to meaningfully impact on attitudes and behaviours. There are also difficulties involved in evaluation, which is difficult to do in a rigorous way, may be costly and also involves the need for long-term follow-up to assess whether changes in attitudes and behaviours are sustained. However, regional community campaigns have greater potential than national campaigns for use of comparison communities in evaluation studies, and they may be a useful testing ground for national campaigns.

3.1.3 In-person psycho-education

In-person psycho-education interventions provide education about mental illness. They are typically delivered by trained individuals and may incorporate videos, seminars and written material. They typically cover information on signs and symptoms of mental illness, treatments, self-help behaviours and where to seek help, as well as how to assist someone with a mental illness. These interventions may incorporate a presentation by, or interaction with, a person with a history of mental illness. This may be in-person or, more commonly, by video.

Mental Health First Aid

Mental Health First Aid (www.mhfa.com.au), which was developed in Australia in 2001, is a 12-hour course that teaches adults (18 years and over) how to provide initial support to adults who are developing a mental illness or experiencing a mental health crisis.⁴³ There is also a 14-hour youth course for adults working or living with adolescents. Mental Health First Aid has been subject to a number of trials, which have included an assessment of changes in stigmatising attitudes to depression. Three of these trials involved an assessment of changes in the desire for social distance from a person with depression. A fourth trial assessing the impact of Mental Health First Aid on stigmatising attitudes to depression has also been conducted in teachers in South Australian high schools.⁴⁴ Teachers at seven schools received training and those at another seven were wait-listed for future training. The effects of the training on teachers were evaluated using questionnaires pre- and post-training and at six months follow-up.

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: A review of three Australian intervention studies (one uncontrolled with members of the public in a city, one randomised controlled efficacy trial in a workplace setting and one cluster randomised effectiveness trial with the public in a rural area) found decreased desire for social distance from people with depression.⁴⁵

In high school teachers, Mental Health First Aid training reduced some aspects of personally held stigmatising attitudes to depression in high-school students, namely those relating to depression as a sign of personal weakness (a result that was not maintained at follow-up) and a reluctance to disclose depression to others (a result that was maintained at follow-up). Trained teachers were also more likely to believe that other people see depression as due to personal weakness (maintained at follow-up) and more likely to see other people as reluctant to disclose (not maintained at follow-up).

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Study in Taiwanese college students

In a Taiwanese study, Han and colleagues⁴⁶ randomly assigned 299 college students to educational intervention groups: one focusing on the biological aspects of depression; one with a destigmatisation focus; another combining the two approaches and a control group.

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Results showed that biological education increased willingness to seek help, but de-stigmatisation education did not. However, the latter was linked to a reduction in blaming people with depression for their illness.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Study in US psychology students

In a US study, Rusch and colleagues⁴⁷ compared the effects of different types of depression stigma reduction programs. Seventy-four undergraduate psychology students were randomised to three programs: one that emphasised the role of contextual factors (such as unemployment, poverty and trauma) in the development of depression; one that emphasised biomedical factors (depression as a

'brain disease'); and an information intervention that did not explicitly address contextual or biomedical factors. An additional group of 12 students served as a no-program control.

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Stigmatising attitudes were assessed with the 27-item Depression Attribution Questionnaire (DAQ-27), which assessed a number of aspects of depression stigma, including blame, pity, beliefs about dangerousness and a desire to avoid the person. Results showed that the contextual and control programs reduced stigma significantly compared with the no-program control, whereas the biomedical program did not. Beliefs about the causes of depression were also assessed and further analysis was conducted to assess whether a match between participants' beliefs about depression and the model of depression presented in the stigma programs influenced stigma reduction. Results showed mismatched individuals in the biomedical condition exhibited higher levels of stigma than those in the other conditions. The researchers concluded that education based on a biomedical model may be inappropriate for those who disagree with the model.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Study in members of an African American community

A similar study to that described in Section 3.3.3 involved comparison of education based around a biomedical model with that based around a contextual model, involving 115 African American community members.⁴⁸

Level of evidence: III-2

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Neither program had a long-term impact on stigmatising attitudes as measured by the Depression Self Stigma Scale.⁴⁹

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Gatekeeper training for suicide prevention

Gatekeeper training (training targeted to those in contact with suicidal people) is a relatively common intervention for suicide prevention. In a systematic review of studies of gatekeeper training interventions in a range of populations, Isaac and colleagues⁵⁰ identified seven studies, all of which positively affected knowledge, skills and attitudes to intervening with a suicidal person.

Other more recent studies have also found beneficial changes in attitudes, including a Japanese study of gatekeeper training in local government workers, which found greater sympathetic attitudes to people with suicidal ideation and more positive attitudes to suicide prevention.⁵¹

Bean and Baber⁵² evaluated Connect, a community-based youth suicide prevention program that the National Alliance on Mental Illness program – New Hampshire developed. The program was based around gatekeeper training of adults and peers. The evaluation, which involved analysis of preand post-training questionnaires from 648 adults and 204 high school students, revealed significant changes on a five-item scale assessing stigma related to youth suicide prevention and seeking mental health care. Adults' preparedness to help also increased significantly, as did the likelihood that youth participants would seek adult assistance if they were concerned about a peer. Other more recent reviews support the conclusion that gatekeeper training is a best-practice intervention for suicide prevention.^{39,53}

Level of evidence: |

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: While measures vary, assessment of the impact of gatekeeper training on stigmatising attitudes to suicide prevention typically involves an assessment of attitudes to professional help seeking, dealing with the problem alone or asking the person about suicidal ideation. Fewer studies measured changes in rates of suicide or suicidal behaviour, although some reported significant improvements.⁵⁰

Gender-based differences: In one of the studies that Isaac and colleagues (50) reviewed, GP education reduced the suicide rate in females only.⁵⁴

Summary: In-person psycho-education

Overall strength of evidence: Sufficient evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is sufficient evidence to suggest that psycho-education interventions reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression, including blaming the person, beliefs about dangerousness and the desire for social distance. There is sufficient evidence that gatekeeper training improves attitudes to intervening with a suicidal person.

Potential barriers and enablers: While there is sufficient evidence that psycho-education interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression and suicide, due to their relatively time-consuming nature, the number of people that can be targeted remains relatively limited. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability as there is rarely adequate funding to support anti-stigma interventions in an ongoing way.

3.1.4 Web-based interventions

Description: Web-based interventions delivered via the internet (or on CD) provide education about mental illness. They may also incorporate skills training and education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes about mental illness.

MoodGYM and BluePages

A number of web-based anti-stigma interventions have been conducted in Australia, two of which involved the depression information website, BluePages and the cognitive-behavioural skills training website, MoodGYM.

Comparison of MoodGYM and BluePages

In the first study, 525 people with elevated scores on a depression assessment scale were randomly allocated to BluePages, MoodGYM or an attention-control condition.¹²

Level of evidence: II

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The effects on personal and perceived stigma (as measured by the DSS) were assessed before and after the intervention. The results showed that both BluePages and MoodGYM significantly reduced personal stigma, although the effects were small. BluePages had no effect on perceived stigma and MoodGYM was associated with an increase in perceived stigma relative to the control.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Web-based intervention and telephone tracking

In a more recent Australian study, 155 callers to Lifeline who met the criteria for moderate to high psychological distress were randomly assigned to one of four conditions:

- 1: Web Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) (MoodGYM and BluePages) plus weekly telephone tracking
- 2: Web CBT only
- 3: Weekly telephone tracking only
- 4: Neither Web CBT nor telephone tracking.

Participants were assessed at pre-intervention, post-intervention, and six- and 12-months post-intervention (55).

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Results showed that those in the Web-only and Web-plus-tracking conditions had significantly lower levels of personal stigma (as measured by the DSS) than participants in the control condition at post-intervention. This was true for participants in the Web-only and Web-plus-tracking conditions at six months. However, no significant differences were found in stigmatising attitudes between conditions at 12 months.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Mental Health First Aid e-learning

The effects of Mental Health First Aid training delivered by e-learning have also been assessed in a randomised controlled trial involving 262 members of the Australian public.⁵⁶ Participants were randomly assigned to complete an e-learning CD, to read a Mental Health First Aid manual or to be in a waiting list control group. The effects of the interventions were evaluated using online questionnaires pre- and post-training and at six months follow-up.

Level of evidence: II

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Both e-learning and the printed manual interventions reduced personal stigma. The printed manual reduced the desire for social distance from those with depression post training.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Web-based intervention in elite athletes

In another recent study, Gulliver and colleagues⁵⁷ conducted a randomised controlled trial of three brief fully automated Internet-based mental health interventions with 59 young elite athletes. The interventions consisted of a mental health literacy and anti-stigma condition (specifically targeting depression and anxiety disorders), a feedback condition providing depression and anxiety disorder symptom levels, and a minimal content condition comprising a list of help seeking resources, compared with a control condition (no intervention).

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed that the mental health literacy and anti-stigma intervention was associated with a reduction in personal stigma towards depression relative to control at post-intervention and in personal stigma to anxiety disorders at threemonth follow-up. The feedback and help seeking list interventions did not decrease personal stigma. However, the study was underpowered, limiting the ability to draw conclusions.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Summary: Web-based interventions

Strength of evidence: Limited evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is limited evidence to suggest that studies of web-based, anti-stigma interventions are effective in reducing personal stigma towards depression (as measured by the DSS).

Potential barriers and enablers: Due to their potential for widespread dissemination, web-based interventions may have a valuable role in reducing stigma. However, other than the Mental Health First Aid e-learning trial, the studies described above aimed to alleviate symptoms and promote help seeking in people with symptoms of psychological distress. Reducing stigma to people with mental illness were secondary aims. It is not known if these interventions would be effective in reaching and impacting on the general population who would not be searching for mental health information on the web. Future research may need to explore offering other motives for people to use such websites.

3.1.5 School-based interventions

Description: Interventions delivered in schools that provide education about mental illness. They may incorporate videos, seminars and written material and typically cover information on signs and symptoms of mental illness, treatments, self-help behaviours and where to seek help. They may also incorporate education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes about mental illness.

Mental Illness Education ACT program

In an Australian study, Rickwood and colleagues⁵⁸ evaluated a school-based program that aimed to decrease stigmatising attitudes to depression and schizophrenia through presentations given by volunteers who had either lived with, or cared for, someone with these disorders. Participants were 457 high school students.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results of the pre-post evaluation showed reduced desire for social distance to depression and schizophrenia after the intervention.

Gender-based differences: There were no gender-based differences in outcomes.

Suicide prevention interventions

A number of school-based interventions designed to prevent suicide have been designed and implemented, some with the stated aim of addressing stigmatising attitudes to suicide.^{28,59}

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: In a recent review, Robinson and colleagues⁵⁹ examined 11 universal interventions (targeted to the whole school community) that measured attitudes to suicide. Seven studies found a significant improvement in positive attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention post-test; two studies observed significant changes in attitude in females only; and two studies did not find any improvement in attitude. Moreover, no changes in help seeking behaviour were seen in these studies. Their review also assessed the impact of gatekeeper training interventions, identifying five studies that assessed attitudes to suicide, two of which reported improvements in attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention.

Level of evidence:

Gender-based differences: There is some evidence that school-based interventions are more effective in females.

Summary: School-based interventions

Strength of evidence: Inconclusive evidence of effectiveness for interventions targeting depression and anxiety stigma. Sufficient evidence of effectiveness for interventions targeting attitudes to suicide.

Conclusion: Studies of school-based interventions to combat stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders are of insufficient quality and quantity to draw conclusions about effectiveness. There is sufficient evidence that school-based interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention.

Potential barriers and enablers: Given the high prevalence of mental health problems in adolescents and the fact that adolescents' beliefs may not be as firmly developed as adults' beliefs, school-based anti-stigma interventions may have a valuable role. If all students are required to participate in such interventions, they may be help to address issues relating to the lack of participation of males in interventions. Engagement with education departments and schools is critical to developing appropriate interventions and to support implementation. Lack of funding is a major barrier to sustainability as stigma reduction is not a core function of schools and there is rarely adequate funding to support anti-stigma interventions in an ongoing way.

3.1.6 Workplace-based interventions

Description: Interventions delivered in workplaces that provide education about mental illness. They may incorporate videos, seminars and written material and typically cover information on signs and symptoms of mental illness, treatments, self-help behaviours and where to seek help. They may also incorporate education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes about mental illness.

A recent scoping study of workplace anti-stigma initiatives identified 22 programs, only one of which specifically targeted depression (*beyondblue*'s National Workplace Program).⁶⁰ The other programs targeted the topic of mental illness more broadly and, of these, only 10 had conducted evaluations (six of which targeted armed forces and law enforcement).

Mental Health First Aid in workplace settings

Two randomised controlled trials of Mental Health First Aid have been conducted in workplace settings in Australia, one in high school staff (see Section 3.3.1) and one in public servants.^{44,61}

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Both showed reductions in the desire for social distance.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Crisis intervention team training in US police

A US study assessed the effects of crisis intervention team training on stigmatising attitudes to mental disorders, including depression, in police.⁶²

Level of evidence: $|\vee$

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed a reduction in the desire for social distance from a person with depression.

Gender-based differences: There were no gender-based differences in outcomes.

MindWise mental health literacy intervention

Reavley and colleagues^{63,64} conducted a cluster randomised trial to assess the effects of MindWise, a multifaceted mental health literacy intervention, on staff and students of a multi-campus university in Melbourne, Victoria. The intervention was designed to be whole-of-campus and to run over two academic years, with effectiveness assessed through a monitoring sample of students from each campus. Interventions included emails, posters, campus events, factsheets/booklets and Mental Health First Aid training courses. Participants had a 20-minute computer-assisted telephone interview at baseline, at the end of academic year 1 and at the end of year 2.

Level of evidence: II

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The interview assessed personal stigma towards depression (as measured by the DSS) and the desire for social distance. There were no significant differences between intervention and control campuses.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

MATES in Construction

In a recent Australian study, a large-scale workplace-based suicide prevention and early intervention program was delivered to more than 9000 construction workers on building sites across Queensland.⁶⁵ Intervention components included universal General Awareness Training; general mental health training with a focus on suicide prevention); gatekeeper training provided to construction worker volunteer 'Connectors'; Suicide First Aid training offered to key workers; outreach support provided by trained and supervised staff; state-wide suicide prevention hotline; case management service; and postvention support provided in the event of a suicide.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Evaluation showed that the program improved attitudes to suicide prevention and knowledge in both GAT and gatekeeper training participants. The researchers also reported that workers used the after-hours crisis support phone line and case management service.

Gender-based differences: The intervention was targeted to men.

Summary: Workplace-based interventions

Strength of evidence: Limited evidence of effectiveness in relation to the workplace as an intervention setting.

Conclusion: There is limited evidence for the effectiveness of workplace anti-stigma interventions in reducing desire for social distance from someone with depression, particularly in the case of Mental Health First Aid. However, none of the studies has used work-related outcome measures. There is inadequate research of sufficient quality to indicate whether workplace-based suicide prevention interventions are effective.

Potential barriers and enablers: Other than through national or regional community campaigns, workplaces represent one of the few ways to target the adult population. As a number of workplaces are implementing mental health promotion programs, improved evaluation of these activities and dissemination of findings may assist widespread implementation of workplace initiatives. Engaging managers and business owners to obtain a commitment to addressing stigma is essential to implementing anti-stigma programs in workplaces. Clear productivity benefits, legislative requirements or fear of litigation are likely to be significant drivers of engagement. As with other interventions, lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability.

3.1.7 Interventions targeted to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations

Suicide prevention in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities

Gatekeeper training

Culturally appropriate community gatekeeper training for suicide prevention has been trialled in 44 members of an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community on the south coast of NSW.⁶⁶

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Evaluation of the workshops, using a prepost design, demonstrated an increase in participants' knowledge about suicide, greater confidence in identification of people who were suicidal, and high levels of intentions to provide help.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Community forums

Westerman⁶⁷ reported on the impact of culturally appropriate forums delivered to service providers, community members (including parents, and elders) and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander youth (aged 15–25 years) in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities in Western Australia.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The investigators reported improvements in attitudes, skills and knowledge (not further defined) in the area of suicide prevention.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Summary: Interventions targeted to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations

Strength of evidence: Inconclusive evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is inconclusive evidence for interventions targeting suicide stigma in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations.

Potential barriers and enablers: The lack of culturally appropriate interventions is a barrier to implementation in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. Engaging with communities to develop programs would increase acceptability and assist in implementation. There is a need for further research to explore what might motivate communities to participate in such interventions. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability.

3.1.8 Interventions targeted to CALD populations

Description: Interventions targeted to specific culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) communities that provide education about mental illness. They may incorporate videos, seminars and written material delivered in a culturally appropriate way. They typically cover information on signs and symptoms of mental illness, treatments, self-help behaviours and where to seek help, as well as how to assist someone with a mental illness. They may also incorporate education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes about mental illness.

Mental Health First Aid

Mental Health First Aid in multicultural organisations

A number of studies have assessed the impact of Mental Health First Aid on stigmatising attitudes to depression in CALD groups in Australia. A study carried out in Brisbane involved 458 participants

recruited from multicultural organisations who participated in a series of Mental Health First Aid training courses.⁶⁸ Participants completed questionnaires before and after the training course, and six-month follow-up interviews were conducted with a subsample of participants.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Results showed that the course led to a reduction in personal stigma (as measured by the DSS) and desire for social distance from a person with depression.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Mental Health First Aid in the Vietnamese community in Melbourne

In another pre-post study, Minas and colleagues⁶⁹ assessed the impact of Mental Health First Aid in 114 members of the Vietnamese community in Melbourne.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Mental Health First Aid decreased beliefs that depression is a sign of personal weakness or not a real illness, decreased beliefs about dangerousness and unpredictability, and increased intention to disclose.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Mental Health First Aid in the Chinese community in Melbourne

Lam and colleagues⁷⁰ assessed the impact of Mental Health First Aid in 108 members of the Chinese community in Melbourne.

Level of evidence: $|\vee$

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Mental Health First Aid reduced desire for social distance from a person with depression.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

MIDonline

Online interventions may also have a role in reducing depression stigma in CALD communities. The impact of MIDonline, a multilingual information website on depression-related stigma, was assessed in a recent study involving 202 Greek- and Italian-born immigrants aged 48–88 years.⁷¹ Participants were randomly allocated to an online depression information intervention or a depression interview control group. Participants allocated to the information intervention only had access to the website during the 1–1.5-hour intervention session.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed a significant difference between the MIDonline group and the control group, with those in the MIDonline group displaying significantly greater decreases in personal stigma. There were no changes in perceived stigma.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Summary: Interventions targeted to culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) populations

Strength of evidence: Limited evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is limited evidence that in-person psycho-education (particularly Mental Health First Aid) and web-based interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression in CALD communities, including personal stigma and desire for social distance.

Potential barriers and enablers: The lack of culturally appropriate interventions is a barrier to implementation in CALD communities. Engaging with CALD communities to develop programs would increase appropriateness and assist in implementation. However, there is a need for further research to explore what might motivate CALD communities to participate in such interventions. Lack of funding is

3.1.9 Interventions targeted to health professionals

Description: Interventions targeted to health professionals that provide education about mental illness. They may incorporate videos, seminars and written material and typically cover information on signs and symptoms of mental illness, treatments, self-help behaviours and where to seek help, as well as how to assist someone with a mental illness. They may also incorporate education to challenge inaccurate stereotypes about mental illness.

Anti-stigma interventions targeted to a range of health professionals have been carried out in a number of countries. However, these typically target schizophrenia or mental illness more broadly.

Intervention in Chinese medical students

Rong and colleagues⁷² assessed effectiveness of an educational intervention in reducing stigmatising attitudes to depression in Chinese medical students. In this study, 205 medical students were allocated to one of two groups: didactic teaching (DT) group or a combined didactic teaching and selfdirected learning (DT/SDL) group. The DT/SDL group continued having a series of learning activities after both groups had a lecture on depression together.

Level of evidence: II

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Stigmatising attitudes were assessed using the Mental Illness: Clinicians' Attitudes (MICA) scale. This scale, which was specially designed to assess the level of stigmatising attitudes to people with mental illness among medical students, includes items that measure views of the health/social care field and mental illness; knowledge of mental illness; distinguishing mental and physical health; and patient care for people with mental illness.⁷³ The results showed that stigmatising attitudes remained unchanged in the DT group, while in the DT/SDL group, the MICA scores decreased post- intervention and remained lower at one- and six-month follow-up.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Web-based program in special education students

In a pre-post study, Finkelstein and Lapshin⁷⁴ assessed the effects of a web-based program on personal stigma and the desire for social distance from a person with depression in 91 Russian students studying special education.

Level of evidence: ${\sf IV}$

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed reduced desire for social distance after the intervention.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

beyondblue depression training program

Mellor and colleagues⁷⁵ used a pre-test, post-test design to evaluate the efficacy of the beyondblue Depression Training Program in 148 aged-care staff and compared the outcomes with 96 control staff.

Level of evidence: III-2

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed that training improved carers' knowledge about depression, their self-efficacy in responding to signs of depression, and their attitudes to working with depressed aged care recipients.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Suicide prevention

Training general practitioners (GPs) to recognise and treat depression and suicidality has been identified as a best-practice intervention in suicide prevention.⁵³ However, the majority of studies assess recognition and treatment of underlying mental disorders rather than attitudes. A small number of studies have assessed stigmatising attitudes to suicide and have generally shown improvement.

Hospital staff in Brazil

In a pre-post evaluation, Berlim and colleagues⁷⁶ evaluated a three-hour training program on suicide prevention for 142 front-line general hospital personnel in Brazil.

Level of evidence: IV

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: Participants were evaluated using the Suicide Behaviour Attitude Questionnaire. The results showed that attitudes to suicidal people and suicide prevention were significantly improved after training in the majority of questionnaire items.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

US social work students

Gatekeeper training for suicide prevention has also been assessed in master of social work students.⁷⁷ Seventy students were randomly assigned to either a gatekeeper training group or a control group.

Level of evidence: ||

Outcome measures and criteria for defining effectiveness: The results showed improvement among the intervention group with regard to knowledge, efficacy to perform the gatekeeper role, and skills. No changes were reported in attitudes to suicidal people and suicide prevention.

Gender-based differences: Gender-based differences were not reported.

Summary: Interventions targeted to health professionals

Strength of evidence: Limited evidence of effectiveness.

Conclusion: There is limited evidence of effectiveness for interventions targeted to health professionals that reduce stigma to depression and suicide (including attitudes to working with people with depression and suicidal ideation or behaviour).

Potential barriers and enablers: Training courses and professional bodies offer opportunities to target health professionals. Targeting younger students whose beliefs are not as firmly developed as older practitioners is likely to be beneficial. However, further research is needed to explore this.

3.1.10 Overall summary

A review of the literature of community and population-based interventions to reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide was conducted. In grading the evidence, the following classifications were used:

- Sufficient evidence from well-designed research
- Limited evidence from studies of varying quality
- Inconclusive evidence due to inadequate research or research of insufficient quality
- Likely to be effective based on low quality studies or parallel evidence and where the results are unlikely to be due to chance
- May be effective based on low quality studies or parallel evidence and where the results are probably not due to chance.

Stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders

Psycho-education interventions

The results (given in order of level of evidence) showed that there is sufficient evidence to suggest that in-person psycho-education interventions reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression, including blaming the person, beliefs about dangerousness and the desire for social distance. These interventions have been used in adult community members, public servants, high school teachers and college students. However, while there is sufficient evidence that psycho-education interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression and suicide, due to their relatively time-consuming nature, the number of people that can be targeted remains relatively limited. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability as there is rarely adequate funding to maintain such interventions in an ongoing way.

No interventions targeting stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities were identified. The lack of culturally appropriate interventions is a barrier to implementation in these communities. Engaging with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities to develop programs is necessary to ensure acceptability and assist in implementation. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability.

There is limited evidence that in-person psycho-education is effective in reducing stigmatising attitudes to depression in culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) communities (including personal stigma and desire for social distance). These interventions have been conducted in multicultural populations and in Chinese and Vietnamese communities. However, the lack of culturally appropriate interventions is a barrier to implementation in CALD communities. Engaging with CALD communities to develop programs would assist in implementation. There is a need for further research to explore what might motivate CALD communities in the general population to participate in such interventions. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability.

There is limited evidence that in-person psycho-education is effective in reducing stigmatising attitudes in health professionals (including attitudes to working with people with depression and suicidal ideation or behaviour). These interventions have been trialled in Chinese medical students and aged care staff. Training courses and professional bodies offer opportunities to target health professionals. Targeting younger students whose beliefs are not as firmly developed as older practitioners is likely to be beneficial. Further research is needed to explore this.

Web-based interventions

There is limited evidence to suggest that studies of web-based, anti-stigma interventions are effective in reducing personal stigma towards depression. Studies have assessed the impact of BluePages and MoodGYM, Mental Health First Aid by e-learning and an intervention in elite athletes. Due to their potential for widespread dissemination, web-based interventions may have a valuable role in reducing stigma. However, other than the Mental Health First Aid e-learning trial, the studies described above aimed to alleviate symptoms and promote help seeking in people with symptoms of psychological distress. Reducing stigma to people with mental illness were secondary aims and it is not known if these interventions would be effective at reaching and impacting on the general population who would not be searching for mental health information on the web. Future research may need to explore offering other motives for people to use such websites. There is also limited evidence for web-based interventions targeting depression stigma in CALD communities and health professionals.

Workplace interventions

There is limited evidence for the effectiveness of workplace anti-stigma interventions in reducing desire for social distance from someone with depression. Workplace-based interventions include two randomised controlled trials of Mental Health First Aid, crisis intervention team training in police, and a mental health literacy intervention in university employees. Other than through whole-of-community campaigns, workplaces are one of the few ways to reach the adult population. As a number of workplaces are implementing mental health promotion programs, improved evaluation of these activities and dissemination of findings may assist more widespread implementation of workplace initiatives. The engagement of managers and business owners is essential to implementing anti-stigma programs in workplaces. Clear productivity benefits, legislative requirements or fear of litigation are likely to be significant drivers of engagement. As with other interventions, lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability.

National and regional campaigns

There is inadequate research of sufficient quality to indicate whether national or regional whole-ofcommunity campaigns to reduce stigmatising attitudes to depression or anxiety disorders are effective. This is due to the lack of comparison groups in the identified studies. Barriers to effectiveness include the significant costs involved in implementing national and regional campaigns, the difficulty in targeting hard-to-reach groups and in ensuring that community members get an adequate 'dose' to meaningfully impact on attitudes and behaviours. There are also difficulties involved in evaluation, which is difficult to do in a rigorous way, may be costly and also involves the need for long-term follow-up to assess whether changes in attitudes and behaviours are sustained.

School-based interventions

There is inconclusive evidence of effectiveness for school-based interventions targeting stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders. Engagement with schools, education departments and issues of ongoing funding would need to be addressed for further research to occur.

Stigmatising attitudes to suicide

School-based interventions

There is sufficient evidence that school-based interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention. Given the high prevalence of mental health problems in adolescents and the fact that adolescents' beliefs may not be as firmly developed as adults' beliefs, school-based anti-stigma interventions may have a valuable role to play. If all students are required to participate in such interventions, they may be particularly useful in addressing issues relating to the lack of participation of males in interventions. Engagement with education departments and schools is critical to implementation. Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability as stigma reduction is not a core function of schools and there is rarely adequate funding to maintain anti-stigma interventions in an ongoing way.

Regional campaigns

Regional community campaigns targeting suicide stigma may be effective as there is some evidence from the identified studies (which involved comparison populations from unexposed regions) that they may impact on behaviour change. However, barriers are similar to those described for whole-ofcommunity campaigns targeting stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders.

Interventions targeted health professionals

There is limited evidence of effectiveness for interventions targeted to health professionals. Studies have been conducted in hospital staff and Brazil and US social work students. As with interventions to combat stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders, engagement with professional bodies and training institutions is likely to be critical to implementation of interventions.

3.2 Gaps in knowledge

The relatively low number of studies specifically addressing stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide is a concern given the extent of morbidity associated with depression at a population level. There are significant gaps in research on interventions to address stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide. These are in the areas of:

3.2.1 Evaluation and high-quality research designs

While a number of whole-of-community campaigns to target stigma relating to depression and suicide have been conducted, with the exception of the Nuremberg Alliance Against Depression⁴⁰, evidence of effectiveness of these campaigns is weakened by lack of evaluation or by poor-quality evaluation, including the lack of comparison groups. The review was unable to identify evaluation studies of grassroots contact-based interventions that included an assessment of attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders or suicide (rather than mental illness more broadly). Overall, the methodological quality of evaluations of interventions was variable. Many of the studies used pre-post intervention designs. The lack of control groups limits conclusions about the effectiveness. Other problems included highly variable consent and follow-up rates, and the absence of economic or cost analyses.

3.2.2 Interventions targeting anxiety disorders

A notable gap is the lack of interventions targeting anxiety disorders. Only two studies assessed changes in attitudes to anxiety disorders, including the UK Changing Minds campaign and a webbased intervention for elite athletes. While Changing Minds had a beneficial effect on attitudes to panic disorder³⁸, the study did not have a comparison group, limiting the conclusions that may be drawn from the study.

3.2.3 Evidence for impact on discrimination outcomes

The majority of studies identified in the review assessed stigmatising attitudes to people with depression and anxiety disorders, but few of the identified studies assessed the impact of interventions on behaviour change, including on the discrimination experiences of people with these disorders. There is also very little evidence from intervention studies of the impact on supportive experiences of people with these disorders.

3.2.4 Long-term follow-up

While there is evidence for the effectiveness of psycho-education and web-based interventions in reducing stigmatising attitudes to depression in various populations, including CALD communities and health professionals, few studies have assessed longer-term effects. The benefits of Mental Health First Aid have been shown to be maintained at six-month follow-up, but other studies have either not assessed or not shown longer-term benefits. There is also a lack of studies on the impact of booster or refresher training following on from interventions that have demonstrated effectiveness.

3.2.5 Studies targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities

No studies targeting the stigma of depression or anxiety disorders in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities were identified. Only two pre-post studies assessed changes in knowledge and attitudes relating to suicide prevention. This is a concern given the relatively high rates of psychological distress and suicide in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities.^{2,78} There is a clear need for interventions to address stigma to depression and anxiety disorders in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations.

3.2.6 Studies addressing suicide stigma

In relation to suicide stigma, there was sufficient evidence that school-based interventions can reduce stigmatising attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention. There is some evidence that regional campaigns targeting suicide stigma may have an impact on behaviour change. However, no studies of interventions to reduce stigmatising attitudes in the general community to people who have previously attempted suicide or their bereaved families were identified. The most common type of intervention targeting the stigma of suicide was gatekeeper training. Many of these studies assessed changes in attitudes to suicide. While the measures varied, they typically assessed attitudes to professional help seeking, dealing with the problem alone or asking the person about suicidal ideation. Fewer studies measured changes in rates of suicide or suicidal behaviour, although some reported significant improvements.

3.2.7 Gender-based sensitivity or priority

Two of the identified studies addressed suicide stigma in males only.^{42,65} For all other depression and anxiety disorder-related stigma identified studies, gender differences were either not reported or did not reach statistical significance. However, in most of the identified studies, the majority of participants were female. Even if interventions work equally well for males, they will have limited impact due to lack of engagement. Further work should explore the need to consider issues of gender in the design of anti-stigma interventions, particularly in relation to targeting and engagement. In relation to suicide stigma, there is some evidence that interventions are more likely to be effective in females.⁵⁹

3.3 Directions for future research

Within the area of anti-stigma interventions, a relatively small number of interventions specifically target depression, anxiety disorders or suicide. A greater number provide education or raise awareness of a range of mental disorders but evaluate the impact on attitudes to mental illness more broadly. Others target mental illness without focusing on specific disorders. While there is evidence that stigmatising attitudes vary according to the type of mental illness^{24,25}, the literature covering interventions targeting mental illness more broadly may offer useful information to inform future research directions, but were out of scope for this review.^{35,79} The sections below present the recommendations arising from the review and their rationale and, where possible, highlight the design types and outcomes measures required.

3.3.1 National and regional community campaigns

1: Successfully addressing stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide is likely to involve a multifaceted approach, with different types of interventions targeted to different groups. National or regional community campaigns are likely to play a key role in changing the broad cultural context surrounding people with depression, anxiety disorders and suicidal ideation.

A 2013 Cochrane review concluded that there is justification for continuing to use mass media to counter the stigma associated with mental illness.⁸⁰ Examination of the impact of England's Time to Change campaign (<u>http://www.time-to-change.org.uk/</u>) may also be useful in guiding future research. The campaign focused on stigma and mental illness, rather than on depression and anxiety specifically.

Time to Change involved a mass media strategy, events designed to facilitate social contact with people with a mental illness, and sports-related programs. It was aimed both at the general population and at specific target groups (including employers, teachers, medical students and social inclusion officers), as well as at people with mental health problems. Changes in public attitudes were measured every year from 2008–2012 using the Department of Health's national Attitudes to Mental Illness general population survey in England.⁸¹ Unlike anti-stigma programs in many countries, the Time to Change campaign was funded to the tune of approximately £21 million (\$AU 34.8 million) for the four years to 2011. The campaign was led by major mental health charities, had clear objectives, and was subject to relatively rigorous and comprehensive evaluation.⁸¹

However, despite the emphasis on best practice, the results of the Time to Change campaign were mixed.⁸² There were improvements in intended behaviour and a non-significant trend for improvement in attitudes, as well as a significant overall reduction in the levels of experienced discrimination reported by people using mental health services. However, there were no significant improvements in knowledge or reported behaviour, or in user reports of discrimination by mental health professionals. The limited impacts of Time to Change underline the enormous challenges involved in this area.

In considering the 'best bet' for the Australian context, it is worth noting that, as mass media interventions have the potential to reach large numbers of people, even small benefits may have important effects at the population level.

3.3.2 Psycho-education and web-based interventions

2: Psycho-education and web-based interventions are likely to have a useful role to play in combating stigma.

Recent reviews of anti-stigma interventions targeting a range of mental illnesses concluded that there is sufficient evidence that psycho-education interventions reduce stigmatising attitudes, with face-to-face contact more effective than contact by video.^{35,79} Of all the studies identified in the current review, the strongest evidence was for the impact of psycho-education interventions on personal stigma and the desire for social distance.

3.3.3 Anti-stigma interventions in health services, schools, tertiary education institutions and workplaces

3: Successfully addressing stigmatising attitudes necessitates taking action in multiple settings. These include health services, workplaces, schools and tertiary education institutions.

Psycho-education and web-based interventions have a valuable role in addressing stigma in health professionals, an area of significant concern for consumers. Future research should assess the impact of these interventions using high-quality designs (including randomised controlled trials) and should incorporate longer-term follow-up to explore how often retraining may be needed. There is also some evidence that web-based interventions may be useful in addressing stigma in health professionals, an area that further research might usefully explore.

There have been a number of school-based interventions targeting stigmatising attitudes to mental illness.^{83,84} However, the majority of these have targeted mental illness generally or have not measured the impact on stigmatising attitudes to depression and anxiety disorders.

Such research should also focus on the outcomes specific to these settings, including experiences of discrimination related to depression, anxiety disorders and suicide, for example treatment at work

after disclosure of depression. An advantage of these types of targeted interventions is that they may be tailored to a particular context – for example, an intervention targeted to a large male-dominated workplace would be different to one targeted to medical students. Interventions can also focus on the involvement of particular individuals within a community to facilitate broader cultural change, such as senior managers in a workplace. Engaging decision makers and obtaining their commitment to addressing stigma is essential to implementing anti-stigma programs in these settings.

3.3.4 Interventions to target key groups

4: Stigma reduction interventions should target key groups, typically those who have the power to make decisions that impact on the lives of people with depression and anxiety disorders, (e.g. an employer who may decide whether to employ a person with a history of depression or a landlord who may decide whether to rent a property to that person).

The eminent US stigma researcher, Patrick Corrigan, has noted the need for stigma reduction interventions to target key groups, typically those who have the power to make decisions that impact on the lives of people with depression and anxiety disorders.⁸⁵ Encouragingly, in their evaluation of Time to Change, Henderson and colleagues⁸⁶ found greater realism in employers' views about mental illness, greater appreciation of employees' struggles and improved tendencies to grant reasonable accommodations, pointing to the potential of workplace-based programs to target stigma. Further exploration of discrimination experiences would help to identify key target groups.

3.3.5 Gender-based sensitivity or priority

5: Further research should explore issues around male participation in 'opt-in' mental health interventions and what might motivate them to participate. An advantage of school/tertiary education institution and workplace-based interventions (particularly those in male-dominated workplaces) is that they are more likely to reach males.

While most of the interventions identified in this review do not report gender differences in outcomes, in most of the studies, participants were predominantly female as women are more motivated to participate. Thus, even if an intervention works as well for males, it may have limited reach if they do not participate.

In a systematic review of suicide prevention studies that assessed help seeking outcomes including prevention efforts using psycho-educational, gatekeeper training and public service messaging directed at young people, Klimes-Dougan and colleagues⁸⁷ concluded that while there was some evidence that suicide-prevention programs had a positive impact on students' help seeking attitudes, the impact on help seeking behaviour was limited. The authors concluded that program effects on students help seeking differed between males and females, and noted the need for future prevention efforts to closely evaluate program effects according to gender.

3.3.6 Interventions that target specific mental illnesses

6: Stigma and discrimination initiatives should be taught to specific mental illnesses.

As noted in Section 1.2.1, although stigma is often discussed as a single concept, cumulative evidence clearly indicates that it is complex and multidimensional, and may vary according to disorder. For example, a person with social phobia is more likely to be seen as weak rather than sick and a person with depression with suicidal thoughts is more likely to be seen as dangerous.²³ Such

findings support the importance of addressing stigma and discrimination to specific mental disorders. Moreover, there is evidence that the general public associates the term 'mental illness' with more severe disorders such as schizophrenia and bipolar disorder.²⁵

3.3.7 A population survey of behaviours towards people with depression, anxiety disorders and those impacted by suicide

7: Preparatory research for a national or regional campaign should involve a population study of behaviours towards people with depression and anxiety disorders with a representative sample, covering the broad range of supportive behaviours and discrimination experiences and their impacts on people with depression and anxiety disorders. The study could also assess attitudes to those with suicidal ideation, those who have attempted suicide and those bereaved by suicide.

In a commentary on the Time to Change campaign, Smith⁸⁸ called for a rethink of the way antistigma campaigns are conducted, noting the need to avoid the presumption that "more of the same might work in future". Smith pointed to the need to better understand the nature of the events that are reported as discriminatory, as well as those that are supportive and to hear from both sides of the complex relationships in which stigma arises. There is a need for quantitative and qualitative research to explore this.

A population survey could explore a number of factors, such as the:

- Incidence of supportive behaviours and discrimination
- Impact of the disorder type and severity
- Differences in the experiences of those who are in treatment and those who are not
- Association between anticipated discrimination and delayed help seeking
- Extent to which the diagnosis or the degree of disability impacts on discrimination
- Impact of negative cognitions on reporting of actual and anticipated discrimination
- Population subgroups (including gender-based) that are more likely to receive discrimination.

Evidence from such a study could provide much-needed input into the design of anti-stigma interventions, for example, the incorporation into treatments such as CBT of techniques to address anticipated discrimination; education for families and carers about the impact of discrimination on the person with depression or anxiety; and public education to help overcome stigma-related barriers to help seeking. A common weakness of many anti-stigma interventions is that they focus on things people should not do rather than on positive, supportive actions. A better understanding of supportive behaviours would help to outline positive messages that could inform such interventions. Such a survey could also provide baseline data to help evaluate future anti-stigma campaigns.

3.3.8 Exploration of the impact of interventions that involve contact with people with depression or anxiety disorders

8: Further research should explore the impact of contact with people with depression, anxiety disorders and people impacted by suicide, as their impacts may be different to those that involve contact with people with severe mental illness.

Patrick Corrigan has noted the need for stigma reduction interventions to involve contact with people with a mental illness, who are credible to the target audience, and to ensure that contact is ongoing, as one-off interventions are less likely to be effective.⁸⁵ A relatively small number of the psycho-

education interventions reviewed here involved contact with a person with depression or anxiety and none involved contact with a person who had attempted suicide. Further work is needed as the impact of interventions involving contact with people with depression, anxiety disorders and people impacted by suicide may be different to those that involve contact with people with severe mental illness.

3.3.9 Exploration of the focus of anti-stigma education

9: Further research should explore the impact of education that emphasises depression and anxiety disorders as 'real illnesses' that are no different from other types of diseases, as there is some evidence that this may increase some aspects of stigma.

Another issue for consideration is the type of education that may feature in anti-stigma interventions. Many education campaigns have an emphasis on depression and anxiety disorders as 'real' illnesses that are no different to other types of diseases for which effective medical treatment is available.⁸⁹ Arguably, this has improved mental health literacy and may have led to increased rates of help seeking.^{90,91} However, there is evidence that this biomedical model of mental illness may be associated with increased stigma.^{92,93} A recent meta-analysis concluded that, while biogenetic explanations of mental illness are linked to reduced blame, they are also associated with increased belief in dangerousness and a desire for social distance.⁹⁴ These associations were stronger for schizophrenia than other disorders. Further research on the impact of the biomedical model of education on stigma to depression and anxiety disorders is warranted.

3.3.10 Evaluation of anti-stigma campaigns at a population level

10: Ongoing periodic assessment of experiences of discrimination at a population level should be incorporated into evaluations of future national or regional community campaigns that aim to target stigmatising attitudes to depression, anxiety and suicide.

In addition to assessing knowledge and attitudes, evaluation of the Time to Change campaign involved an annual assessment of experiences of discrimination in those using mental health services. Other aspects of evaluation that may provide useful input into the study of future interventions include the assessment of attitudes of subgroups that play a key role in reducing the impact of discrimination, including health professionals, employers and landlords. Evaluation should also include cost-effectiveness analyses. To improve evaluation quality, interventions could be implemented in one state and outcomes compared with those in a control state (similar to the early assessment of the impact of *beyondblue* on mental health literacy.^{90,95} Where local level activities are undertaken, these need to be evaluated and information shared, in order to understand the 'key success factors' in locally driven stigma reduction efforts.

3.3.11 Evaluations to include high-quality research designs

11: Future research in this area should use high-quality research designs to evaluate those interventions that are implemented.

These designs include randomised and cluster randomised controlled trials that include measures of behaviour change (including discrimination and supportive behaviours) and long-term follow-up. Interventions to address suicide stigma should include an assessment of the impact on help seeking behaviours and suicide attempts. Evaluation should also incorporate cost-effectiveness analyses

where appropriate. We recommend that future research exploring the role of psycho-education in reducing stigma incorporate explore how often retraining may be needed.

3.3.12 Barriers and enablers

Analysis of the influence of the Time to Change social marketing interventions showed that prompted awareness of the campaign was consistently associated with better knowledge, attitudes and intended behaviour. These results point to the potential of adequately funded campaigns run by organisations with a high level of community recognition, of which beyondblue is an example (96). However, the considerable cost involved in implementing and evaluating such interventions remains a significant barrier. It is worth noting that, as mass media interventions have the potential to reach large numbers of people, even small benefits may have important effects at the population level.

Potential barriers to participation in psycho-education and web-based interventions, including gatekeeper training for suicide prevention, may also need to be addressed. These include a lack of perceived need for strategies to address stigma in particular environments (e.g. workplaces, CALD communities) and concerns about confidentiality, privacy and trust. Effective engagement with stakeholders, including teachers, education providers, employers and employer groups, is critical to effective implementation of psycho-education or web-based interventions.

12: Issues around sustainability also need to be addressed because there is rarely adequate funding to support anti-stigma interventions in an ongoing way.

Lack of funding is also a major barrier to sustainability as there is rarely adequate funding to support anti-stigma interventions in an ongoing way. There is a need to explore sustainable funding models (of which Mental Health First Aid is an example as it draws on the first-aid model of funding).

4 References

- 1. Slade T, Johnston A, Oakley Browne MA, Andrews G, Whiteford H. 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing: methods and key findings. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2009;43(7):594-605.
- 2. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of Death, Australia, 2011. Canberra, ACT: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2013 Contract No.: ABS Cat. No. 3303.0.
- 3. Murray CJ, Vos T, Lozano R, Naghavi M, Flaxman AD et al. Disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) for 291 diseases and injuries in 21 regions, 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet 2012;380(9859):2197–2223.
- 4. Begg S, Vos T, Barker B, Stevenson C, Stanley S et al. The burden of disease and injury in Australia 2003. Canberra, ACT: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2007 Contract No.: AIHW Cat. No. PHE 82.
- 5. Corrigan P, Thompson V, Lambert D, Sangster Y, Noel JG et al. Perceptions of discrimination among persons with serious mental illness. Psychiatr Serv 2003;54(8):1105–1110.
- 6. McNair BG, Highet NJ, Hickie IB, Davenport TA. Exploring the perspectives of people whose lives have been affected by depression. Med J Aust 2002;176 Suppl:S69–S76.
- 7. Yap MB, Reavley N, Jorm AF. Where would young people seek help for mental disorders and what stops them? Findings from an Australian national survey. J Affect Disord 2013;147(1–3):255–261.
- 8. Gulliver A, Griffiths KM, Christensen H. Barriers and facilitators to mental health help-seeking for young elite athletes: a qualitative study. BMC Psychiatry 2012;12:157.
- 9. Corrigan P. How stigma interferes with mental health care. Am Psychol 2004;59(7):614–625.
- Wells JE, Robins LN, Bushnell JA, Jarosz D, Oakley-Browne MA. Perceived barriers to care in St. Louis (USA) and Christchurch (NZ): reasons for not seeking professional help for psychological distress. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 1994;29(4):155–164.
- 11. Link BG, Struening EL, Rahav M, Phelan JC, Nuttbrock L. On stigma and its consequences: evidence from a longitudinal study of men with dual diagnoses of mental illness and substance abuse. J Health Soc Behav 1997;38(2):177–190.
- 12. Griffiths KM, Christensen H, Jorm AF, Evans K, Groves C. Effect of web-based depression literacy and cognitive-behavioural therapy interventions on stigmatising attitudes to depression: randomised controlled trial. Br J Psychiatry. 2004;185:342–349.
- 13. Watson AC, Miller FE, Lyons JS. Adolescent attitudes toward serious mental illness. J Nerv Ment Dis 2005;193(11):769–772.
- 14. Stansfield SA, Blackmore ER, Zagorski BM, Munce S, Stewart DE et al. Work characteristics and social phobia in a nationally representative employed sample. Can J Psychiatry. 2008;53(6):371–376.
- 15. Jorm AF, Oh E. Desire for social distance from people with mental disorders. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2009;43(3):183–200.
- 16. Gabbidon J, Clement S, van Nieuwenhuizen A, Kassam A, Brohan E et al. Mental illness: Clinicians' attitudes (MICA) scale-Psychometric properties of a version for healthcare students and professionals. Psychiatry Res 2013;206(1):81–87.
- 17. King M, Dinos S, Shaw J, Watson R, Stevens S et al. The Stigma Scale: development of a standardised measure of the stigma of mental illness. Br J Psychiatry 2007;190:248–254.
- 18. Link BG, Phelan JC, Bresnahan M, Stueve A, Pescosolido BA. Public conceptions of mental illness: labels, causes, dangerousness, and social distance. Am J Public Health 1999;89(9):1328–1333.
- 19. Griffiths KM, Batterham PJ, Barney L, Parsons A. The Generalised Anxiety Stigma Scale (GASS): psychometric properties in a community sample. BMC Psychiatry 2011;11:184.

- 20. Barney LJ, Griffiths KM, Christensen H, Jorm AF. The Self-Stigma of Depression Scale (SSDS): development and psychometric evaluation of a new instrument. Int J Methods Psychiatr Res 2010;19(4):243–254.
- 21. Brohan E, Clement S, Rose D, Sartorius N, Slade M et al. Development and psychometric evaluation of the Discrimination and Stigma Scale (DISC). Psychiatry Res 2013;208(1):33–40.
- 22. Batterham PJ, Calear AL, Christensen H. The Stigma of Suicide Scale. Psychometric properties and correlates of the stigma of suicide. Crisis 2013;34(1):13–21.
- 23. Yap MBH, Mackinnon AJ, Reavley NJ, Jorm AF. The measurement properties of stigmatising attitudes towards mental disorders: results from two community surveys. Int J Methods Psychiatr Res. In press 2013.
- 24. Reavley NJ, Jorm AF. Stigmatizing attitudes towards people with mental disorders: findings from an Australian National Survey of Mental Health Literacy and Stigma. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2011;48(12):1086–1093.
- 25. Jorm AF, Reavley NJ. Public confusion caused by differing understandings of the term 'mental illness'. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2012;46(5):397–399.
- 26. Suicide Prevention Australia. Position statement: overcoming the stigma of suicide. Sydney, NSW: Suicide Prevention Australia, 2010.
- 27. Batterham PJ, Calear AL, Christensen H. Correlates of suicide stigma and suicide literacy in the community. Suicide Life Threat Behav 2013.
- 28. Katz C, Bolton SL, Katz LY, Isaak C, Tilston-Jones T et al. A systematic review of school-based suicide prevention programs. Depress Anxiety 2013.
- 29. Slade T, Johnston A, Teesson M, Whiteford H, Burgess P et al. The mental health of Australians 2. Report on the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Canberra, ACT: Department of Health and Ageing, 2009 4326.0.
- 30. SANE Australia. Working life and mental illness (Research Bulletin 14). Melbourne, Vic: SANE Australia, 2011.
- 31. Karras M, McCarron E, Gray A, Ardasinski S. On the Edge of Justice: the legal needs of people with a mental illness in NSW. Sydney, NSW: The Law and Justice Foundation of NSW, 2006.
- 32. Mental Health Council of Australia. Consumer and carer experiences of stigma from mental health and other health professionals. Canberra, ACT: Mental Health Council of Australia, 2011.
- 33. Reavley NJ, Jorm AF. Stigmatizing attitudes towards people with mental disorders: changes in Australia over 8 years. Psychiatry Res 2012;197(3):302–306.
- 34. Schomerus G, Schwahn C, Holzinger A, Corrigan PW, Grabe HJ et al. Evolution of public attitudes about mental illness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2012;125(6):440–452.
- 35. Corrigan PW, Morris SB, Michaels PJ, Rafacz JD, Rusch N. Challenging the public stigma of mental illness: a meta-analysis of outcome studies. Psychiatr Serv 2012;63(10):963–973.
- 36. Mihalopoulos C, Vos T, Pirkis J, Carter R. The economic analysis of prevention in mental health programs. Annual review of clinical psychology 2011;7:169–201.
- 37. Paykel ES, Hart D, Priest RG. Changes in public attitudes to depression during the Defeat Depression Campaign. Br J Psychiatry 1998;173:519–522.
- Crisp A, Gelder M, Goddard E, Meltzer H. Stigmatization of people with mental illnesses: a follow-up study within the Changing Minds campaign of the Royal College of Psychiatrists. World Psychiatry 2005;4(2):106–113.
- Hegerl U, Wittenburg L. Focus on mental health care reforms in Europe: the European alliance against depression: a multilevel approach to the prevention of suicidal behavior. Psychiatr Serv 2009;60(5):596– 599.

- 40. Dietrich S, Mergl R, Freudenberg P, Althaus D, Hegerl U. Impact of a campaign on the public's attitudes towards depression. Health Educ Res 2009;25(1):135–150.
- 41. Hegerl U, Mergl R, Havers I, Schmidtke A, Lehfeld H et al. Sustainable effects on suicidality were found for the Nuremberg alliance against depression. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2010;260(5):401–406.
- 42. Daigle M, Beausoleil L, Brisoux J, Raymond S, Charbonneau L et al. Reaching suicidal people with media campaigns: new challenges for a new century. Crisis 2006;27(4):172–180.
- 43. Kitchener BA, Jorm AF. Mental Health First Aid: an international programme for early intervention. Early Interv Psychiatry 2008;2(1):55–161.
- 44. Jorm AF, Kitchener BA, Sawyer MG, Scales H, Cvetkovski S. Mental health first aid training for high school teachers: a cluster randomized trial. BMC Psychiatry 2010;10(1):51.
- 45. Kitchener BA, Jorm AF. Mental health first aid training: review of evaluation studies. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2006;40(1):6–8.
- 46. Han DY, Chen SH, Hwang KK, Wei HL. Effects of psychoeducation for depression on help-seeking willingness: biological attribution versus destigmatization. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2006;60(6):662–668.
- 47. Rusch LC, Kanter JW, Brondino MJ. A comparison of contextual and biomedical models of stigma reduction for depression with a nonclinical undergraduate sample. J Nerv Ment Dis 2009;197(2):104–110.
- Rusch LC, Kanter JW, Brondino MJ, Weeks CE, Bowe WM. Biomedical stigma reduction programs produce negative but transient effects on a depressed low-income community sample. J Soc Clin Psychol 2010;29(9):1020–1030.
- 49. Kanter JW, Rusch LC, Brondino MJ. Depression self-stigma: a new measure and preliminary findings. J Nerv Ment Dis 2008;196(9):663–670.
- 50. Isaac M, Elias B, Katz LY, Belik SL, Deane FP et al. Gatekeeper training as a preventative intervention for suicide: a systematic review. Can J Psychiatry 2009;54(4):260–268.
- 51. Kaniwa I, Kawanishi C, Suda A, Hirayasu Y. Effects of educating local government officers and healthcare and welfare professionals in suicide prevention. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2012;9(3):712–721.
- 52. Bean G, Baber KM. Connect: an effective community-based youth suicide prevention program. Suicide Life Threat Behav 2011;41(1):87–97.
- 53. van der Feltz-Cornelis CM, Sarchiapone M, Postuvan V, Volker D, Roskar S et al. Best practice elements of multilevel suicide prevention strategies: a review of systematic reviews. Crisis 2011;32(6):319–333.
- 54. Rutz W, von Knorring L, Walinder J. Long-term effects of an educational program for general practitioners given by the Swedish Committee for the Prevention and Treatment of Depression. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1992;85(1):83–88.
- 55. Farrer L, Christensen H, Griffiths KM, Mackinnon A. Web-based cognitive behavior therapy for depression with and without telephone tracking in a national helpline: secondary outcomes from a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2012;14(3):e68.
- 56. Jorm AF, Kitchener BA, Fischer JA, Cvetkovski S. Mental health first aid training by e-learning: a randomized controlled trial. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2010;44(12):1072–1081.
- 57. Gulliver A, Griffiths KM, Christensen H, Mackinnon A, Calear AL et al. Internet-based interventions to promote mental health help-seeking in elite athletes: an exploratory randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2012;14(3):e69.
- 58. Rickwood D, Cavanagh S, Curtis L, Sakrouge R. Educating young people about mental health and mental illness: evaluating a school-based programme. Int J Ment Health Promot 2004;64(4):23–32.
- 59. Robinson J, Cox G, Malone A, Williamson M, Baldwin G et al. A systematic review of school-based interventions aimed at preventing, treating, and responding to suicide-related behavior in young people. Crisis 2013;34(3):164–182.

- 60. Malachowski C, Kirsh B. Workplace antistigma initiatives: a scoping study. Psychiatr Serv 2013;64(7):694–702.
- 61. Kitchener BA, Jorm AF. Mental health first aid training in a workplace setting: a randomized controlled trial [ISRCTN13249129]. BMC Psychiatry 2004;4:23.
- 62. Bahora M, Hanafi S, Chien VH, Compton MT. Preliminary evidence of effects of crisis intervention team training on self-efficacy and social distance. Adm Policy Ment Health 2008;35(3):159–167.
- 63. Reavley NJ, McCann TV, Cvetkovski S, Jorm AF. A multifaceted intervention to improve mental health literacy in employees of a multi-campus university: a cluster randomised trial (in submission). 2013.
- 64. Reavley NJ, McCann TV, Cvetkovski S, Jorm AF. A multifaceted intervention to improve mental health literacy in students of a multi-campus university: a cluster randomised trial (in submission). 2013.
- 65. Gullestrup J, Lequertier B, Martin G. MATES in construction: impact of a multimodal, community-based program for suicide prevention in the construction industry. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2011;8(11):4180–4196.
- 66. Capp K, Deane FP, Lambert G. Suicide prevention in Aboriginal communities: application of community gatekeeper training. Aust N Z J Public Health 2001;25(4):315–321.
- 67. Westerman TG. Whole of Aboriginal Community Suicide Intervention Programs. Western Australia: Indigenous Psychological Services. [Internet] 2007. Available from: http://www.indigenouspsychservices.com.au/publications.php
- 68. Morawska A, Fletcher R, Pope S, Heathwood E, Anderson E et al. Evaluation of mental health first aid training in a diverse community setting. Int J Ment Health Nurs 2013;22(1):85–92.
- 69. Minas H, Colucci E, Jorm AF. Evaluation of mental health first aid training with members of the Vietnamese community in Melbourne, Australia. Int J Ment Health Syst 2009;3(1):19.
- 70. Lam AY, Jorm AF, Wong DF. Mental health first aid training for the Chinese community in Melbourne, Australia: effects on knowledge about and attitudes toward people with mental illness. Int J Ment Health Syst 2010;4:18.
- 71. Kiropoulos LA, Griffiths KM, Blashki G. Effects of a multilingual information website intervention on the levels of depression literacy and depression-related stigma in Greek-born and Italian-born immigrants living in Australia: a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(2):e34.
- 72. Rong Y, Glozier N, Luscombe GM, Davenport TA, Huang Y et al. Improving knowledge and attitudes towards depression: a controlled trial among Chinese medical students. BMC Psychiatry 2011;11:36. Epub 2011/03/10.
- 73. Kassam A, Glozier N, Leese M, Henderson C, Thornicroft G. Development and responsiveness of a scale to measure clinicians' attitudes to people with mental illness (medical student version). Acta Psychiatr Scand 2010;122(2):153–161.
- 74. Finkelstein J, Lapshin O. Reducing depression stigma using a web-based program. Int J Med Inform 2007;76(10):726–734.
- 75. Mellor D, Kiehne M, McCabe MP, Davison TE, Karantzas G et al. An evaluation of the *beyondblue* Depression Training Program for aged care workers. Int Psychogeriatr 2010;22(6):927–937.
- 76. Berlim MT, Perizzolo J, Lejderman F, Fleck MP, Joiner TE. Does a brief training on suicide prevention among general hospital personnel impact their baseline attitudes towards suicidal behavior? J Affect Disord 2007;100(1–3):233–239.
- 77. Jacobson JM, Osteen PJ, Sharpe TL, Pastoor JB. Randomized trial of suicide gatekeeper training for social work students. Res Soc Work Pract 2012;22(3):270–281.
- 78. Jorm AF, Bourchier SJ, Cvetkovski S, Stewart G. Mental health of Indigenous Australians: a review of findings from community surveys. Med J Aust 2012;196:118–121.
- 79. Reavley NJ, Jorm AF. Strengthening community understanding of mental health: a literature review. Sydney, NSW: National Mental Health Commission, 2013.

- 80. Clement S, Lassman F, Barley E, Evans-Lacko S, Williams P et al. Mass media interventions for reducing mental health-related stigma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;7:CD009453.
- 81. Evans-Lacko S, Henderson C, Thornicroft G. Public knowledge, attitudes and behaviour regarding people with mental illness in England 2009–2012. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2013;55:s51–s57.
- 82. Henderson C, Thornicroft G. Evaluation of the Time to Change programme in England 2008–2011. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2013;55:s45–s48.
- 83. Schachter HM, Girardi A, Ly M, Lacroix D, Lumb AB et al. Effects of school-based interventions on mental health stigmatization: a systematic review. Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health 2008;2(1):18.
- 84. Yamaguchi S, Mino Y, Uddin S. Strategies and future attempts to reduce stigmatization and increase awareness of mental health problems among young people: a narrative review of educational interventions. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2011;65(5):405–415.
- 85. Corrigan PW. Best practices: Strategic stigma change (SSC): five principles for social marketing campaigns to reduce stigma. Psychiatr Serv 2011;62(8):824–826.
- Henderson C, Williams P, Little K, Thornicroft G. Mental health problems in the workplace: changes in employers' knowledge, attitudes and practices in England 2006–2010. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2013;55:s70–s76.
- 87. Klimes-Dougan B, Klingbeil DA, Meller SJ. The impact of universal suicide-prevention programs on the help-seeking attitudes and behaviors of youths. Crisis 2013;34(2):82–97.
- 88. Smith M. Anti-stigma campaigns: time to change. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2013;55:s49–s50.
- Pescosolido BA, Martin JK, Long JS, Medina TR, Phelan JC et al. "A disease like any other"? A decade of change in public reactions to schizophrenia, depression, and alcohol dependence. Am J Psychiatry 2010;167(11):1321–1330.
- 90. Jorm AF, Christensen H, Griffiths KM. The impact of *beyondblue*: the national depression initiative on the Australian public's recognition of depression and beliefs about treatments. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2005;39(4):248–254.
- 91. Reavley NJ, Jorm AF. Public recognition of mental disorders and beliefs about treatment: changes in Australia over 16 years. Br J Psychiatry 2012;200:419–425.
- 92. Read J, Haslam N, Sayce L, Davies E. Prejudice and schizophrenia: a review of the 'mental illness is an illness like any other' approach. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2006;114(5):303–318.
- 93. Dietrich S, Beck M, Bujantugs B, Kenzine D, Matschinger H et al. The relationship between public causal beliefs and social distance toward mentally ill people. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2004;38(5):348–354; discussion 55–57.
- 94. Kvaale EP, Haslam N, Gottdiener WH. The 'side effects' of medicalization: a meta-analytic review of how biogenetic explanations affect stigma. Clin Psychol Rev 2013;33(6):782–794.
- 95. Jorm AF, Christensen H, Griffiths KM. Changes in depression awareness and attitudes in Australia: the impact of *beyondblue*: the national depression initiative. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2006;40(1):42–46.
- 96. Evans-Lacko S, Malcolm E, West K, Rose D, London J et al. Influence of Time to Change's social marketing interventions on stigma in England 2009–2011. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2013;55:s77–s88.
- 97. Kitchener BA, Jorm AF. Mental health first aid training for the public: evaluation of effects on knowledge, attitudes and helping behavior. BMC Psychiatry 2002;2:10.
- 98. Jorm AF, Kitchener BA, O'Kearney R, Dear KB. Mental health first aid training of the public in a rural area: a cluster randomized trial [ISRCTN53887541]. BMC Psychiatry 2004;4:33.

Appendix A

Table 1. Interventions targeting stigma associated depression, anxiety disorders and suicide

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Whole of com	munity campai	gns				
Defeat Depression ³⁷	People with depression	UK population	 Newspaper and magazine articles, radio and television programs and other media activities No control intervention 	 Population surveys (n=1946–2050) 	IV	 Increase in the belief that depression is a medical condition like other illnesses (p<0.001)
Changing Minds ³⁸	People with depression and anxiety disorders	UK population	 Newspaper and magazine articles, radio and television programs and other media activities No control intervention 	 Population surveys (n=1725–1737) 	IV	 Decreases in the beliefs that people with severe depression were 'dangerous to others', 'hard to talk to' and feel different to us' (all p<0.005) Similar changes seen for those with panic attacks Positive opinions of people with depression increased from 21% to 28% and panic attacks 31% to 36%

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Nuremberg Alliance Against Depression (NAAD) ^{40,41}	People with depression	Population in Nuremberg and Wurzburg, Germany	 Interventions with community providers (e.g. police, clergy, teachers), consumers and their relatives, and a public information campaign in Nuremberg Control site with no intervention in Wurzburg 	 Population surveys (approx n=1500) Measurement of suicidal acts 	111-2	 Residents of Nuremberg less likely to believe that depression was due to a lack of self- discipline (p=0.002) Greater reduction in suicidal acts in Nuremberg (p=0.007)
Suicide Prevention Weeks ⁴²	People with suicidal ideation	Population of Quebec, Canada	 Mass media campaign in some regions Control group from unexposed regions 	 Population survey (n=1020) 	III-2	 Slight, but non-significant effect (p>0.05) on the number of calls to a helpline and on the number of admissions during suicide prevention week No effect on attitudes to suicide prevention
In-person ps	ycho-educatior	1				
Mental Health First Aid ⁹⁷	People with depression	Australian adult community members (n=210)	 Mental Health First Aid training course No control intervention 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before, after and at six- month follow-up 	IV	 Significant decrease in desire for social distance (p<0.001)
Mental Health First Aid ⁶¹	People with depression	Australian public servants (n=146 in intervention group, n=155 in control group)	 Mental Health First Aid training course Wait list control 	 RCT Questionnaire given before and at five-month follow-up 	II	 Significant decrease in desire for social distance (p=0.005)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Mental Health First Aid ⁹⁸	People with depression	Australian adult community members (n=416 in eight intervention communities, n=337 in eight control communities)	 Mental Health First Aid training course Wait list control 	 Cluster RCT Questionnaires given before and at four-month follow-up 	II	 Significant decrease in desire for social distance (p=0.032)
Mental Health First Aid ⁴⁴	High school students with depression	High school teachers in South Australia (n=221 in seven intervention schools, n=106 in seven control schools)	 Mental Health First Aid training course Wait list control 	 Cluster RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at six- month follow-up 	II	 Decreases in personally held beliefs that depression is a sign of personal weakness (p=0.024 at post-test) and reluctance to disclose depression to others (p=0.012 at post-test) Decreases in perceived beliefs that depression is a sign of personal weakness (p=0.031 at follow-up) and reluctance to disclose depression to others (p=0.041 at post-test)
Educational intervention ⁴⁶	People with depression	Taiwanese college students (n=299)	 Educational intervention focusing on biological aspects of depression (n=75) Education focusing on de-stigmatisation (n=76) Education focusing on both (n=72) Control group: no intervention (n=76) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before and after 	II	 De-stigmatisation intervention linked to a reduction in blaming people for their illness (p<0.01)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Educational intervention ⁴⁷	People with depression	US undergraduate psychology students (n=86)	 Education emphasising the role of contextual factors in the development of depression Education emphasising the role of biomedical factors Information intervention Control: no intervention 	 RCT Questionnaires given before and after 	11	 Contextual (p=0.035) and control (p=0.023) programs reduced stigma (as measured by the Depression Attribution Questionnaire (DAQ-27) significantly compared with the no- program control, whereas the biomedical program did not
Educational intervention ⁴⁸	People with depression	Members of the African American community (n=115)	 Education emphasising the role of contextual factors in the development of depression (n=59) Education emphasising the role of biomedical factors (n=56) 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before, after and at two- month follow-up 	111-2	 No changes in stigmatising attitudes stigma (as measured by the DSSS)
Gatekeeper training ⁵⁰	People with suicidal ideation	Public school staff, military personnel, peer helpers, clinicians	 Gatekeeper training 	 Systematic review of seven cohort studies 	I	 Three studies showed significant improvements in attitudes to suicide intervention

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Gatekeeper training ⁵¹	People with suicidal ideation	Local government workers (n=183) and healthcare workers (n=432) in Japan	Gatekeeper training	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Improvements in sympathetic attitudes to people with suicidal ideation (p<0.001) Increases in positive attitudes to suicide prevention (p<0.001)
Gatekeeper training ⁵²	People with suicidal ideation	US adults (n=648) and high school students (n=204)	 Gatekeeper training of adults and peers 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Significant changes on a five-item scale assessing stigma related to youth suicide prevention and seeking mental health care (p<0.001)
Web-based	interventions					
BluePages and MoodGYM ¹²	People with depression	Adults with elevated symptoms of depression (n=525)	 Depression literacy website BluePages (n=165) CBT skills training website MoodGYM (n=182) Attention control condition (n=178) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before and after 	II	 Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) in BluePages and MoodGYM relative to control (p=0.031) Increase in perceived stigma with MoodGYM relative to control (p=0.012)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
BluePages and MoodGYM ⁵⁵	People with depression	Callers to Lifeline (n=155) in Australia	 Web CBT (MoodGYM and BluePages) plus weekly telephone tracking (n=45) Web CBT only (n=38) Weekly telephone tracking only (n=36) Neither Web CBT nor telephone tracking (n=34) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at six- month and 12-month follow-up 	II	 Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) in web CBT only relative to control (p=0.047) at post intervention Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) in web CBT (p=0.02) and web with tracking (p=0.046) relative to control after six months No differences at 12 months
Mental Health First Aid e-learning ⁵⁶	People with depression	Australian adult community members (n=262)	 Mental Health First Aid training course by e- learning (n=90) Mental Health First Aid manual (n=88) Wait-list control (n=84) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at six- month follow-up 	II	 Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) in the elearning (p<0.01) and the printed manual (p<0.001) interventions relative to wait list post intervention and at six months Decreases in desire for social distance in the printed manual intervention (p<0.001) relative to wait list post intervention (p<0.05)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings			
Web-based intervention ⁵⁷	Athletes with depression and anxiety disorders	Elite athletes (n=59) in Australia	 Internet-based mental health literacy and anti- stigma condition (n=31) Feedback condition providing depression and anxiety disorder symptom levels (n=30) Minimal content condition comprising a list of help seeking resources (n=30) Control condition (no intervention) (n=29) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at three-month follow-up 	II	 Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) to depression in the mental health literacy and anti-stigma condition (p=0.01) post intervention Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) to anxiety disorders in the mental health literacy and anti-stigma condition (p=0.02) at three-month follow-up 			
School-based	School-based interventions								
Education intervention ⁵⁸	People with depression and schizophrenia	High school students in Canberra (n=457)	 Education and presentation by consumers and carers 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Decreases in desire for social distance (p<0.001) 			

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Suicide prevention programs ⁵⁹	High school students with suicidal ideation	High school students	 Universal prevention programs Gatekeeper training Screening Indicated interventions Postvention programs 	 Systematic review of school-based studies aimed at responding, treating and responding to suicide-related behaviour 	I	 Of 11 universal interventions that measured attitudes tosuicide, seven found a significant improvement in positive attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention at post-test; two studies observed significant changes in attitude in females only Of five gatekeeper training interventions that assessed attitudes to suicidal peers and suicide prevention, two reported improvements at post-test
Workplace-	based intervent	ions				
Crisis intervention	People with mental	US police officers (n=58 entered study	Intervention: 40-hour crisis intervention team	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes 	IV	 Significant decreases in desire for social distance
training ⁶²	disorders including depression	and n=40 underwent post- test assessment)	training involving: structured lectures and discussions by health professionals and advocacy groups; site visits to local emergency facilities and inpatient psychiatric units; experiential de- escalation training using videos and role plays	• Questionnaires given before and after		 Greater change found in those without a family history of psychiatric treatment (p<0.001)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
MindWise Mental Health Literacy intervention ^{63,} ⁶⁴	People with depression	Higher education staff (n=162 in intervention group, n=255 in control group) Higher education students in Australia (n=426 in intervention group, n=341 in control group)	 Multifaceted intervention involving Mental Health First Aid training, posters, website, booklets, student projects 	 Cluster RCT Telephone questionnaires given at baseline, at the end of academic year 1 and academic year 2 	11	 No significant changes in personal stigma (DSS) and desire for social distance

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
MATES in construction ⁶⁵	People with suicidal ideation	Construction industry workers on building sites in Queensland (n=7311) Comparison group with no intervention (n=355)	 General Awareness Training (GAT; general mental health with a focus on suicide prevention) Gatekeeper training provided to construction worker volunteer 'Connectors' Suicide First Aid (ASIST) training offered to key workers Outreach support provided by trained and supervised staff State-wide suicide prevention hotline Case management service Postvention support 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Improvement in attitudes to suicide prevention in intervention group (p<0.001)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings			
Intervention	Interventions targeted to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities								
Gatekeeper training ⁶⁶	People with suicidal ideation	Members of an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community on the south coast of NSW (n=44)	 Community gatekeeper training workshops 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Increase in participants' knowledge about suicide (p<0.001), greater confidence in identification of people who were suicidal (p<0.05) and high levels of intentions to provide help (p<0.05) 			
Community forums ⁶⁷	Indigenous people with suicidal ideation	Indigenous people in WA (n=997)	 Forums delivered to service providers, community members (including parents, and elders) and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander youth 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Improvements in attitudes, skills and knowledge in the area of suicide prevention (p<0.01) 			
Intervention	s targeted to C/	ALD communities							
Mental Health First Aid ⁶⁸	People with depression	People from multicultural organisations in Australia (n=458)	 Mental Health First Aid training course 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Decreases in personal stigma (DSS) (p<0.001), perceived stigma (p<0.001) and desire for social distance (p<0.001) 			

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Mental Health First Aid ⁶⁹	People with mental disorders, including depression	Members of the Vietnamese community in Melbourne (n=114)	 Mental Health First Aid training course 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Decreases in belief that depression was a sign of personal weakness (p<0.05), not a real medical illness (p<0.01) Decreases in beliefs about dangerousness (p<0.01) and unpredictability (p<0.001) Decreases in intention not to disclose depression (p<0.05) and not to vote for a politician with depression p<0.05)
Mental Health First Aid ⁷⁰	People with depression	Members of the Chinese community in Melbourne (n=108)	 Mental Health First Aid training course 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	• Reduced desire for social distance (p=0.003)
Web-based intervention ⁷¹	People with depression	Greek- and Italian- born immigrants in Australia (n=110 in intervention group, n=92 in control group)	 MIDonline, a multilingual information website on depression- related stigma 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at six- month follow-up 	II	 Significant decrease in personal stigma (DSS) at post-intervention and follow-up (p=0.001)
Intervention	s targeted to he	ealth professionals				
Education intervention ⁷²	People with depression	Chinese medical students (n=205)	 Didactic teaching (DT) group (n=103) Combined didactic teaching and self- directed learning (DT/SDL) group (n=102) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after, at one- month and six-month follow-up 	II	 Scores on MICA decreased in the DT/ SDL group, at post- intervention (p<0.001), one- month (p=0.033) and six-month follow-up (p=0.011)

Study/ campaign	Stigmatised group	Participants in study	Content of intervention and control condition	Design of evaluation	Level of evidence (see Figure 1)	Findings
Web-based program ⁷⁴	People with depression	US university staff and graduate students (n=42)	• Web-based depression stigma program covering education on depression, personal stories of patients, and scenarios of behaviour to people with depression	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Significant decrease in desire for social distance Scale (p=0.005)
Suicide prevention training ⁷⁶	People with suicidal ideation	Frontline hospital staff in Brazil (n=142)	 Three-hour training program on suicide prevention 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before and after 	IV	 Improvements in attitudes to suicidal people and suicide prevention (p<0.01)
<i>beyondblue</i> Depression education ⁷⁵	Older people in care	Staff in aged care facilities, Australia	 <i>beyondblue</i> Depression training program(n=148) Wait list control group (n=96) 	 Case series with pre- test/post-test outcomes Questionnaires given before, after and at three-month follow-up 	III-2	 Increase in positive attitudes to working with people with depression post-intervention and at follow-up (p<0.01)
Gatekeeper training ⁷⁷	People with suicidal ideation	Social work students in the US	 Gatekeeper training (n=35) Control (n=38) 	 RCT Questionnaires given before, after and at six month follow up 	II	 No change in attitudes to people with suicidal ideation and suicide prevention (p=0.25)

MICA: Mental Illness: Clinicians Attitudes; DSS: Depression Stigma Scale; SBAQ: Suicide Behavior Attitude Questionnaire; DSSS: Depression Self Stigma Scale